PORTLAND DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION

Portland, Oregon

RESOLUTION NO. 6899

AUTHORIZE THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO EXECUTE THE COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE PORTLAND DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION AND AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES, COUNCIL 75, LOCAL 3769

WHEREAS, on May 1, 2007, in a vote conducted by the State of Oregon Employment Relations Board, eligible Portland Development Commission ("PDC") employees elected to be represented by the American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, Council 75, Local 3769 ("AFSCME") in labor negotiations with PDC Management;

WHEREAS, PDC and AFSCME successfully negotiated a first Collective Bargaining Agreement, which agreement was approved by this Commission on September 24, 2008 (the "First Collective Bargaining Agreement");

WHEREAS, the First Collective Bargaining Agreement has expired by its terms, and PDC and AFSCME have negotiated a new agreement, subject to Commission approval;

WHEREAS, AFSCME has ratified the proposed agreement by a vote of its membership; and

WHEREAS, the PDC Board of Commissioners believes that it is in the best interest of PDC to approve the new agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Collective Bargaining Agreement between AFSCME and the Portland Development Commission, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A (the "Collective Bargaining Agreement"), is hereby approved;

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Executive Director is hereby authorized to execute the Collective Bargaining Agreement for and on behalf of PDC;

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Executive Director may approve changes to the Collective Bargaining Agreement, prior or subsequent to execution, if such changes, in the opinion of the Executive Director, in consultation with the General Counsel, do not materially increase PDC's obligation or risks; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution shall become effective immediately upon its adoption.

Adopted by the Portland Development Commission July 27, 2011.

Recording Secretary



Resolution Number 6899

_			
1	it	-	٠
	- 11	1	

AUTHORIZE THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO EXECUTE THE COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE PORTLAND DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION AND AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES, COUNCIL 75, LOCAL 3769

Adopted by the Portland Development Commission on July 27, 2011.

PRESENT	COMMISSIONEDS	VOTE		
FOR VOTE COMMISSIONERS		Yea	Nay	Abstain
	Chair Scott Andrews	\boxtimes		
\boxtimes	Commissioner Aneshka Dickson	\boxtimes		
	Commissioner John Mohlis	\boxtimes		
	Commissioner Steven Straus			
	Commissioner Charles Wilhoite	\boxtimes		
☐ Consent Agenda ☐ Regular Agenda				

Certification

The undersigned hereby certifies that:

The attached resolution is a true and correct copy of the resolution as finally adopted at a Board Meeting of the Portland Development Commission and duly recorded in the official minutes of the meeting.

Recording Secretary

Date: <u>July 27, 2011</u>

Exhibit A to the Resolution Authorizing The Executive Director To Execute The Collective Bargaining Agreement Between The Portland Development Commission And American Federation Of State, County And Municipal Employees, Council 75, Local 3769

Portland Development Commission Board of Commissioners

July 27, 2011

Exhibit A contains 45 Pages



Agreement

Between

Portland Development Commission

And

AFSCME Council 75, Local 3769

Tentative Agreement – July 22, 2011

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTIC	CLE	PAGE
1.	VISION STATEMENT	1
2.	PREAMBLE	1
3.	RECOGNITION	1
4.	UNION SECURITY	2
5.	DUES CHECKOFF	2
6.	PEOPLE COMMITTEE DEDUCTIONS	3
7.	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	
8.	STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS BARRED	
9.	UNION REPRESENTATION	
10.	UNION BULLETIN BOARDS	5
11.	EVALUATIONS/COUNSELING	5
12.	DISCIPLINE/DISCHARGE	6
13.	GRIEVANCES, COMPLAINTS AND ARBITRATION	7
14.	PAY DAY	10
15.	INTERIM POSITION	
16.	CLOTHING	11
17.	TOOLS	11
18.	INCLEMENT WEATHER/HAZARDOUS CONDITIONS	11
19.	PROFESSIONAL DIFFERENCES OF OPINION	12
20.	WHISTLE-BLOWING	12
21.	JURY/WITNESS DUTY LEAVE	12
22.	BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	
23.	OTHER EMPLOYMENT	
24.	EMPLOYEE CLASSIFICATION CORRECTION	
25.	LAYOFF	15
26.	RECALL	18
27.	JOB SECURITY AND OUTSIDE CONTRACTING	19
28.	EDUCATION FUND	19
29.	HOURS OF WORK/OVERTIME	20
30.	COMPENSATORY TIME OFF	
31.	JOB POSTINGS/TRIAL SERVICE PERIOD	22
32.	TEMPORARY WORKERS	24
33.	PROMOTIONS	25
34.	WAGES/SALARIES	26
35.	SICK LEAVE	27
36.	HOLIDAYS	30
37.	VACATIONS	30
38.	EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	32
39.	PERSONAL HOLIDAYS	34
40.	MANAGEMENT LEAVE	34
41.	MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS	34
42.	WARRANT OF AUTHORITY	
43.	SAVINGS CLAUSE	
44.	SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS	35
45.	SUCCESSOR NEGOTIATIONS	35
46.	NOTIFICATIONS	

1. VISION STATEMENT

The Employer and the Union agree that it is in their mutual interest to create and maintain a strong and collaborative relationship, and to encourage and support a work environment that fosters commitment among all employees to implement the mission of PDC, and thereby enhance the quality of life of residents of the City of Portland.

It is clearly understood by both parties that employees want PDC to be successful; that PDC is committed to retaining and rewarding qualified and capable employees; and that performance, productivity, and effectiveness will prosper as a result of a cooperative relationship and work environment.

The Employer and the Union agree that this relationship shall be based on achieving mutual gain through working together by separating people and personalities from issues and problems, focusing on interests rather than positions, and emphasizing objective criteria and data to evaluate options and agree on solutions.

Such cooperation is intended to create opportunities for all employees (whether represented or non-represented) to work individually and collectively to strengthen and change PDC for the better.

Finally, it is agreed that in the interest of fostering a strong labor/management relationship, all employees will be treated with dignity and respect.

It is with these goals in mind that we ask all PDC managers and Union officials to work towards building a cooperative and collaborative work environment at all levels of the organization. It is expected that the parties will identify mutual workplace problems and concerns, and will mutually develop actions for their resolution. Further, it is recommended that beyond this contract, labor and management work jointly to form teams, committees, or work groups as the need arises to facilitate problem solving.

2. PREAMBLE

This Agreement, made and entered into this _____ day of _____, 2011, by and between the **Portland Development Commission** hereinafter called the **Employer** and **AFSCME Council 75 Local 3769**, hereinafter called the **Union**.

The provisions of this Agreement shall be applied equally to all employees in the bargaining unit without discrimination as to age, sex, marital status, sexual orientation, religion, race, color, creed, national origin, disability, gender identity, source of income, familial status, or political affiliation. The Union shall share equally with the Employer the responsibility for applying this provision of the agreement. Nothing in this section, however, shall be construed to prohibit actions taken because of bona fide job qualifications.

All references to employees in this agreement designate both sexes and wherever the male gender is used, it shall be construed to include both male and female employees.

Upon notification to the Union of filing for redress of any item in this Preamble in another recognized legal forum, any grievance filed by that same employee or Union under this Article will be withdrawn.

3. RECOGNITION

1. The Employer recognizes the Union as the sole collective bargaining agent for all parttime and full-time employees of the Portland Development Commission (PDC) employed

- in classifications listed in Schedule A, excluding all management, supervisors, confidential, contractors, contractor's employees and temporary workers.
- During the life of this Agreement the Employer shall notify the Union upon either the initiation of a recruitment for any newly created job or whenever the Employer proposes to change recognition status of an employee from represented to non-represented. The purpose of this notification is to provide the Union an opportunity to review and agree with the Employer's evaluation of the position as being represented or non-represented. If the Employer and the Union cannot agree on the status of the position, the Union may file a unit clarification petition pursuant to OAR 115-025-0005(3) within 30 calendar days of the Employer advising the Union in writing that it does not agree with the Union on the status of the position. Notwithstanding the Union's filing of a unit clarification petition, the Employer may proceed.
- 3. The Employer shall provide the Union, no later than the 10th calendar day of each month, a listing of all newly-hired employees appointed to positions in classifications contained in Schedule A.

4. UNION SECURITY

All employees covered by this agreement shall within thirty (30) days of employment either (1) become and remain a member of the Union, or (2) tender to the Union his/her fair share of the cost of negotiating and administering the labor agreement. If the employee is a member of a church or religious body which has bona fide religious tenets or teachings which prohibit such employees from being a member of or contributing to a labor organization, such employee shall pay an amount of money equivalent to regular Union dues and assessments, if any, to a non-religious charity or to another charitable organization mutually agreed upon by the employee and Union. The employee shall furnish written proof to the Employer that this has been done.

Fair share payments authorized by this Article and by the Employee shall be deducted by the Employer.

The Union assumes responsibility for repayment of monies found to be improperly deducted by the Employer under this Article.

It shall be the sole responsibility of the Union to assure that the fair share fee is in accordance with the requirements of all applicable constitutions, statutes and laws.

The Union agrees that it will indemnify and save the Employer harmless from all suits, actions and claims against the Employer or persons acting on behalf of the Employer arising out the Employer's faithful compliance with the terms of this Article, provided the Employer notifies AFSCME Council 75 in writing of such claim and tenders the defense to AFSCME.

5. DUES CHECKOFF

The Employer agrees to deduct from the paycheck of each employee who has so authorized it, the regular monthly dues uniformly required of members of the Union. The amounts deducted shall be transmitted monthly to the Union on behalf of the employees involved. Authorization by the employee shall be on present forms furnished by the Employer and may be revoked by the employee upon request.

The total amount of the monies deducted for regular union dues and fair share payments shall normally be transmitted to the union within ten (10) calendar days after the payroll deduction is made.

The performance of these services is at no cost to the Union.

AFSCME Council 75 agrees that it will indemnify and save the Employer harmless from all suits, actions and claims against the Employer or persons acting on behalf of the Employer arising out of the Employer's faithful compliance with the terms of this Article, provided the Employer notifies AFSCME Council 75 in writing of such claim and tenders the defense to AFSCME.

6. PEOPLE COMMITTEE DEDUCTIONS

To the extent allowable by law, employees may authorize payroll deductions for the PEOPLE Committee by submitting the form provided by the Union to payroll. The Employer agrees to provide the Union by the 10th of each month a listing of employees that are making PEOPLE contributions and amount deducted per employee.

7. MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

The parties agree that the Employer has the right to operate and manage the Employer's operations including, but not limited to, the right to maintain order and efficiency; to direct employees and to determine job assignments and working schedules; to determine the methods, means, standards and personnel to be used; to implement improved operational methods and procedures; to determine staffing requirements; to determine whether the whole or part of the operation shall continue to operate; to recruit, examine, select and hire employees; to promote, transfer, assign and reassign employees; to suspend, discharge or take other proper disciplinary action against employees; to lay off employees; to recall employees; to require overtime work of employees; and to promulgate (create, amend, revise and rescind), rules, regulations and personnel policies, provided that such rights shall not be exercised so as to violate any of the specific provisions of this Agreement. The Employer's right to act pursuant to this Article continues to be in effect following expiration of this Agreement.

8. STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS BARRED

- 1. There shall be no lockouts on the part of the Employer, nor suspension of work on the part of the employees. This agreement is a guaranty that for its duration there will be neither strikes, picketing nor lockouts, and that all complaints, grievances or disputes arising under its provisions will be settled pursuant to its grievance procedure.
- 2. If an employee encounters a labor dispute picket line at an assigned work location, the employee shall immediately contact his or her supervisor. The Employer and the Union shall confer about appropriate actions to ensure employee safety and the completion of Employer work.
- 3. ORS 243.732 provides that public employees, other than those engaged in a non-prohibited strike, who refuse to cross a picket line shall be deemed to be engaged in a prohibited strike.

9. UNION REPRESENTATION

The Council Representatives of the Union shall have access to the Employer's operations, provided they do not interfere or cause workers to neglect their work. Council Representatives shall notify the Human Resources Department of the general purpose of the visit and the persons to be seen prior to entering the Employer's operations.

1. **Union Activities.** The parties agree to the primary principle that Union activities will normally be carried on outside of working hours. It is recognized, however, that there are reasonable limited deviations from this policy, such as posting of Union notices and distribution of Union literature, which do not require substantial periods of time. It is also recognized that from time to time it will be necessary for the investigation and settlement

of grievances to be carried on during working hours. The Shop Steward or Union officer shall notify his/her supervisor prior to performing such grievance-related activities. Such employee(s) shall notify his/her immediate supervisor indicating the nature and expected duration of such absence. If the time cannot be granted due to operational necessity, the responsible supervisor(s) shall suggest an alternative, mutually satisfactory time to perform the requested activity. Where such activities are necessarily or reasonably to be performed on Employer time, they may be done without loss of pay to the employee involved provided, however, such activities will be limited to the steward and/or Union officer having direct responsibility for them.

All Union requests for information from the Employer shall be submitted in writing to the Human Resources Director. All Employer responses will be made by either the Human Resources Director or the Director's designee.

2. **Shop Stewards.** It is recognized by the Employer that shop stewards are desirable for the proper administration of the terms of this agreement. The Union shall provide and maintain a list of designated shop stewards to the Employer. In no event shall the Employer discriminate against a steward in the matter of layoff or rehires or discharge him/her on account of the proper performance of his/her steward's duties.

The Union shall have a right to take up any disciplinary action brought against a Shop Steward by the Employer as a grievance at Level Two of the grievance procedure, and the matter shall be handled in accordance with this procedure through arbitration, if deemed necessary by either party.

- 3. **Consultation, Negotiations and Meetings.** Consultation, negotiations and meetings with the Employer representative will be carried out at times mutually acceptable, and each party shall in good faith endeavor to perform such activities at a time which will not unreasonably inconvenience the other nor detract from the Employer's work operations. When such activities need to be carried on during working hours of the participants, such scheduled participants shall suffer no loss of pay for time actually spent in the activity nor for reasonable travel time to and from the activity. Where such issues impact more than one employee, no more than one employee spokesperson may attend on Employer time.
- 4. **Employee Rights.** The Employer agrees not to interfere with the rights of employees to become members of the Union, and there shall be no discrimination, interference, restraint, or coercion by the Employer or any Employer representative against any employee because of Union membership or because of any employee activity in an official capacity on behalf of the Union, or for any other cause, provided that such activity shall not interfere with employees in the performance of their duties.

There shall be one official personnel file maintained by the Human Resources Department. Upon signing this agreement, all future disciplinary actions will be maintained by the official personnel file. Any employee shall be allowed to examine his/her personnel file upon request. Employees must schedule arrangements to review their personnel file with the Human Resources Department. An employee will be made aware of any information placed in his/her personnel file. Employees will be allowed to make copies of items in the personnel file at the Employer's expense.

All written working rules or regulations affecting the working conditions of any employee covered by this agreement shall be provided to the Union. The Union and the Employer shall meet immediately on any rule or regulation which tends to be in conflict with this agreement. It shall also be the responsibility of the Employer to inform employees of all rules and regulations which affect him/her as an employee.

5. **Labor Management Committee.** The Employer and Union agree to establish a Labor Management Committee to provide management and bargaining unit employees an opportunity to discuss issues of mutual concern. Each party shall advise the other at least two working days prior to such meetings as to the subject matters to be discussed. However, it is not the intent of the parties that the Committee will consider issues which should more appropriately be reviewed by the grievance procedure. The Committee functions in an advisory capacity only. Feedback from Committee recommendations will be shared back with the Committee in a timely fashion.

The Committee shall consist of an equal number of employee and Employer representatives, and the number of members will be mutually agreed upon by the parties. Each party will appoint its own representatives. Such meetings shall generally be held monthly unless otherwise agreed by the parties. The Employer will not deduct time spent by an employee who is released from scheduled work hours to attend a meeting.

Any expenses agreed to and incurred by the Labor Management Committee shall be equally paid by the Employer and the Union.

- 6. **New Employee Orientation.** The Union shall be allowed to make a fifteen (15) minute presentation as part of new employee orientation which is scheduled monthly, unless canceled due to a lack of new hires.
- 7. The Employer shall allow employees the reasonable use of electronic tools (e.g., email, IRA), telephones and meeting rooms in order to conduct Union business as consistent with the Employer's policies dealing with use of Employer equipment and premises.

10. UNION BULLETIN BOARDS

- 1. The Employer shall furnish a reasonable bulletin board space on each floor in places mutually satisfactory to the Employer and the Union. Such bulletin boards are to be used by the Union to post notices of interest to the employees.
- 2. Such notices shall be signed by an officer of the local and in good taste and shall not reflect on the integrity or motives of any individuals.
- 3. If the Employer believes that a notice does not meet the criteria specified above it will notify the Union. Upon such notification, the Union will remove the notice. If the Employer and the Union disagree whether or not a notice meets the criteria specified above they will meet and attempt to resolve their differences. If the Employer and the Union still cannot agree, the union may file a grievance. If the matter is eventually referred to arbitration through the grievance process, the issue before the arbitrator will be whether or not the notice met the criteria specified above. If the arbitrator determines that the criteria above have been met, the notice will be re-posted.

11. EVALUATIONS/COUNSELING

Private discussions, evaluations or counseling may be used to review or evaluate employee performance or conduct and are not considered disciplinary action. Performance issues must be identified to the employee when they arise. Private discussions, evaluations or counseling are intended to acknowledge employee performance, identify standards of performance and behavior and should result in reviewing employee progress in meeting identified standards of performance and behavior.

1. An employee shall receive a copy of any employee evaluation report and management will receive acknowledgment that the employee has received such report. Any rebuttal

to an employee's evaluation report shall be, upon request of the employee, attached to the evaluation report and placed in the employee's personnel file. Such rebuttal must be filed within fifteen (15) work days following receipt of the evaluation report. Performance evaluations will be subject to the grievance procedure only when they are used as the basis for discipline.

- 2. Discussions, evaluations or counseling by supervisors do not require the presence of a Union representative.
- 3. Work improvement plans may be initiated and written for an employee who has less than "fully successful" job performance. The work improvement plan will delineate specific work and/or work related areas to be corrected and improved; identify specific training, coaching or other assistance that the Employer will make available; and include a schedule for completing training and coaching, receiving periodic supervisor feedback, and metrics for assessing performance improvement. The parties acknowledge that a work improvement plan is a tool whereby the Employer can communicate to an employee areas of the employee's performance which are deficient, how the problem(s) is/are to be rectified and that failure to rectify the problem(s) may lead to disciplinary action. The parties agree that the work improvement plan is not a disciplinary action, but a tool for the Employer to use in drawing attention to performance deficiencies and assisting an employee in successfully improving their performance.
- 4. The parties agree that all meetings under this Article will be conducted in a professional manner and in a spirit of mutual respect.
- 5. At no time will a represented employee be supervised by, or have their performance evaluation done by a non-PDC employee or representative.

12. DISCIPLINE/DISCHARGE

- Disciplinary actions or measures shall include only verbal warning, written reprimand, final written warning, demotion, suspension and discharge. Disciplinary action or measures may be imposed only for just cause. Any disciplinary action or measure imposed upon an employee may be processed as a grievance through the regular grievance procedure. Coaching that has been documented by the supervisor is not discipline and may precede the imposition of discipline.
- 2. Incidents, events, and conduct which may lead to possible discipline shall be promptly investigated. Meetings to impose discipline shall be held no later than ten (10) working days following the completion of the investigation.
 - If the Employer has reason to discipline an employee, it shall be done in a manner that will not embarrass the employee before other employees or the public. The employee will be told the specific issues and given the information forming the basis for such action. The employee will also have the opportunity to respond to the issues. If the Employer has reason to discuss any disciplinary action or the possibility of any disciplinary action, the employee shall be given the option of having a Union representative present at any such discussion. Written disciplinary actions shall not be posted; however, this does not preclude management from notifying other management and employees when restrictions are applied to an employee as a result of discipline.

Discharge, Demotion and Suspension. The Employer shall not warn, reprimand, discharge, demote or suspend any employee who has completed his/her probationary period without just cause. If, in any case, the Employer feels that there is just cause for discipline, the employee involved and the Union shall be provided with a written notice of discipline. Such discipline shall state the nature of the offense for which the employee is

- being discharged, demoted or suspended, in detail, specifying dates, locations and the particular nature of the offense committed by the employee.
- 3. If the Employer believes that there is just cause for discharge, the employee involved shall be placed on suspension with pay for a period of ten (10) calendar days. The employee and the Union shall be advised in writing of such suspension and possible discharge, the reasons such action is being considered, and that the employee's employment with the Employer may be terminated at the end of such period.

During this ten (10) day period the Employer will allow the employee and/or the Union to present to the Employer any information considered relevant. The Employer shall consider all information obtained during the investigation in the final determination of the employee's employment status.

In the event the Employer proceeds with the discharge, the Union may initiate a grievance per Article 13 Grievances, Complaints and Arbitration at the highest step before mediation.

- 4. Records of oral or written reprimands shall be removed from an employee's personnel file after three years, on the employee's request, except in cases of serious misconduct, including workplace harassment, employment discrimination, threatening workplace behavior, violations of the Employer's drug and alcohol policy, or recurring incidents of the same behavior which resulted in the original record of oral or written reprimand.
- 5. Any employee found to be unjustly suspended or discharged shall be reinstated with full compensation for all lost time and with full restoration of all rights and conditions of employment unless otherwise stipulated by mutual agreement or otherwise specified in the grievance procedure or by an arbitrator under the grievance procedures hereinafter set forth.
- 6. Just cause provisions of this section do not apply to temporary employees, as defined in Article 32.

13. GRIEVANCES, COMPLAINTS AND ARBITRATION

- 1. To promote better Employer/employee relationships, all parties pledge their immediate cooperation to settle any grievances or complaints that might arise out of the application of this Agreement, and the following procedure shall be the sole procedure to be utilized for that purpose. The parties further agree that all meetings under this procedure will be conducted in a professional manner and in a spirit of mutual respect consistent with mutual resolution of grievances arising under this Agreement. For purposes of this procedure, a grievance shall be defined as a contention that there has been a breach of specific provision of this Agreement or of an established PDC policy affecting mandatory subjects of bargaining which has been adopted by the Executive Director.
- If there is a breach of any provision of this Agreement affecting a group of employees, or if the breach of any provision of this Agreement is the result of an agreement reached between the Employer and an employee without the approval of the Union, the Union shall have the right to take up such breach with or without the consent of the employees or employee involved.

3. **Procedure**

a. **Time Limits.** It is important that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible. The number of days indicated at each level should be considered as a maximum, and every effort should be made to expedite the process. The time limits specified may, however, be extended by mutual agreement. Failure by the Union to move the

grievance to the next level pursuant to the time limits set forth in this procedure shall constitute a waiver of the right to pursue that grievance further. Failure by the Employer to respond in writing within the time limits at each level shall render the grievance automatically appealed to the next level in the grievance procedure. The Union will advise the appropriate individual at the next level within a reasonable period of time.

b. Informal Level. Before initiating a formal written grievance at Level One, the employee shall attempt to resolve the matter by informal conference with his or her immediate designated supervisor outside the bargaining unit. If the immediate supervisor is not available, the employee shall attempt to contact the manager of the immediate supervisor within the same chain of command. The employee shall notify the Union, and a representative of the Union shall be given the opportunity to be present at any meeting under this section. Either party may declare that the informal level has been completed.

c. Level One – Department Director or Designee

- i. If a dispute is not resolved at the informal level, the employee or Union shall file the grievance in writing on the appropriate form to the department director or designee within thirty (30) calendar days of the claimed violation.
- ii. The grievance statement shall specify (each of) the provision(s) of this Agreement claimed to be violated and the manner in which such provision is claimed to have been violated, all pertinent information, the remedy sought, and shall be signed by (each of) the employee(s) and/or by the Union. The grievant and the Union have a good faith obligation to be as complete and forthcoming as possible in making this statement and providing information regarding the grievance.
- iii. The parties shall meet to discuss the grievance with the appropriate department head or designee to whom the grievance is submitted and shall communicate his or her decision, along with the reasons therefore, to the employee and the Union in writing within twenty-one (21) calendar days after having received a timely appeal to Level One.

d. Level Two - Human Resources

- i. If the employee or the Union is not satisfied with the disposition at Level One, the employee or the Union may appeal the grievance to Human Resources at Level two within fourteen (14) calendar days after receiving notice of the Level one decision.
- ii. The Union or the grievant with the concurrence of the Union shall have the right to perfect the grievance prior to Level Two with the understanding that the right to perfect is limited to the substantive issues previously raised in the grievance.
- iii. The Union shall have a right to take up any disciplinary action brought against a Shop Steward by the Employer as a grievance at Level Two of the grievance procedure (see Article 9 of this Agreement).
- iv. The Union shall have the right to initiate a grievance involving a violation of this Agreement at Level Two.

- v. A grievance involving a suspension, demotion or discharge shall be filed directly to Level Two no later than fourteen (14) calendar days of receipt of written notice of imposed discharge, demotion or suspension.
- vi. To submit a grievance to Level Two a copy of the grievance shall be filed with Human Resources.
- vii. The appeal shall include a copy of the original grievance, the decision rendered at Level One, if any, a concise statement of the reasons for the appeal and the specific relief requested.
- viii. Upon timely filing, the written grievance will be discussed between the employee, the Union and the Director of Human Resources or his/her designee within twenty-one (21) calendar days after filing, unless extended by mutual written consent. The Director of Human Resources or his/her designee shall respond to the grievance within thirty (30) calendar days after the grievance has been filed at Level Two.
- ix. Upon the timely filing of written grievance as specified herein, the Union shall have the sole discretion as to the processing of such grievance and shall have the right to carry the grievance through the grievance procedure with or without the consent of the employee(s) originally filing the grievance.

e. Level Three — Executive Director

- i. If the employee or the Union is not satisfied with the disposition at Level Two, the employee or the Union must request a review by the Executive Director of the Level Two decision within fourteen (14) calendar days after receiving the Level Two decision. No later than fourteen (14) calendar days after receiving the request for review, the Executive Director may either uphold or overturn the Level Two decision, or agree to meet as set forth below.
- ii. The Union or the grievant with the concurrence of the Union shall have the right to perfect the grievance prior to review by the Executive Director with the understanding that the right to perfect is limited to the substantive issues previously raised in the grievance.
- iii. The request for review shall include a copy of the original grievance, the decision rendered at Level Two, a concise statement of the reasons for the review and the specific relief requested.
- iv. If the Executive Director agrees to a review, the written grievance will be discussed between the employee, the Union and the Executive Director within twenty-one (21) calendar days after the filing of the request for review, unless extended by mutual written consent. The Executive Director shall respond to the grievance no later than seven (7) calendar days after the meeting to discuss the grievance.

f. Level Four — Mediation

- If the Union is not satisfied with the Executive Director's Level Three decision, upon the mutual agreement of the parties within fourteen (14) calendar days after the Executive Director's response the grievance may be referred to the Employment Relations Board for mediation.
- ii. The costs of the mediator will be equally split between the parties.

q. Level Five – Arbitration

- i. If the grievance remains unresolved at Level Three or Level Four, or both parties do not agree to mediation per Level Four the Union shall have the right to refer the matter to arbitration. In the event the Union elects to do so, it must notify Human Resources of its decision in writing within thirty (30) calendar days of either the Executive Director's Level Three response or thirty (30) calendar days after the close of mediation if the parties agree to refer the grievance to Level Four.
- ii. After the grievance has been referred to arbitration, the parties or their representatives shall jointly request the State Conciliation Service for a list of names of seven (7) arbitrators. The parties shall select an arbitrator from that list by such method as they may jointly select, or if they are unable to agree upon a method, then by the method of alternate striking of names under which the grieving party shall strike the first name objectionable to it, and the Employer shall then strike the first name objectionable to it. The final name left on the list shall be the arbitrator.
- iii. The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding, but the arbitrator shall have no power to alter, modify, amend, add to or detract from the terms of this Agreement. The decision of arbitration shall be within the scope and terms of this Agreement and shall be in writing.
- iv. The losing party shall pay the arbitrator's fee. All other expenses shall be paid by the party incurring them.
- v. The time limits specified herein shall be jurisdictional unless waived by mutual agreement of the parties. The Union shall have sole authority to determine whether a grievance shall be submitted to arbitration. Any decision or settlement of the grievance between the Union and the Employer's representative at the level where the grievance was resolved in good faith shall be binding on all parties.
- vi. The parties shall make a good faith effort to avoid unreasonable delay in scheduling arbitration hearings.

14. PAY DAY

- 1. Pay day shall be bi-weekly. In the event that the Employer changes the intervals between pay days, the Labor Management Committee shall be provided at least 30 days advance written notice, and an opportunity for discussion during that 30-day period.
- 2. In case an employee is laid off, quits or is discharged, s/he shall receive his/her pay in compliance with State law.
- 3. Upon request by the employee the Employer will make any earnings-related payroll data not regularly provided on the pay stub available to the employee without unreasonable delay.

15. INTERIM POSITION

1. When an employee is assigned, in writing, by the Employer for a limited time period to perform the major distinguishing duties of a position at a higher level classification, that employee shall be paid at the minimum of the assigned classification or five percent (5%) more than his/her current rate of pay, whichever is greater.

- 2. When the Employer anticipates a need for an employee to work out of class for a period of ninety (90) days or more, the Employer will announce the opportunity to represented employees before making the assignment. However, the Employer reserves the right to select the employee it considers the most qualified to do the work.
- 3. At the end of the assigned term of 90 calendar days or more, the employee's supervisor during the assignment will complete and provide the employee with a written and verbal job performance evaluation. In the event that the Employer undertakes an internal or external recruitment for the position incorporating the Interim Position tasks, the employee shall be considered as a finalist for the new position provided the employee's job performance was satisfactory during the acting or interim assignment.

16. CLOTHING

If an employee is required to conduct property or construction inspections, and that employee's clothing is damaged during the performance of such duties, the employee shall be eligible for reimbursement from the Employer for the reasonable cost of such clothing, up to a maximum of \$150 per year.

In addition, the Employer shall provide any employee-specific clothing required to be worn by bargaining unit members at no cost to the employee.

17. **TOOLS**

The Employer shall furnish and maintain all tools or equipment and safety clothing or equipment required by the Employer to perform the job functions of the Employer.

18. INCLEMENT WEATHER/HAZARDOUS CONDITIONS

- 1. In the event of inclement or hazardous conditions which, in the judgment of the Employer, require the closing of offices or facilities prior to the beginning of the normal work shift or a delayed opening of the offices, the Employer will post an announcement on the Employer Weather Line (503-823-3464), normally by 6:00 a.m. The employees may request and the Employer may grant the use of vacation leave, personal holiday time, or leave without pay to cover time loss under these situations.
- 2. When, in the judgment of the Employer, inclement or hazardous conditions requires the closing of offices or facilities after the beginning of the normal work shift, employees who reported to work prior to the decision to close the office or facility shall be paid for the remainder of the shift.
- 3. When offices or facilities are open and weather conditions, in the judgment of the employee, change to inclement or hazardous, the employee may request leave to go home prior to the end of shift. Such leave is subject to supervisory approval and if granted the employee may request and the Employer may grant vacation leave, personal holiday time, or leave without pay to cover such time loss.
- 4. If due to weather conditions an employee arrives late to work, but within two (2) hours of their normal starting time, the employee will receive credit for a full workday.
- 5. If due to weather conditions an employee arrives more than two (2) hours late to work, the employee will receive credit only for actual hours worked, and will be required to use accrued vacation leave or personal holiday time for the balance of their normal workday, or elect to receive no pay for any hours of work missed.

- 6. If the Employer's office opens "late" (i.e., after 8:00 AM) employees who are in the office at work for the balance of the workday, will receive credit for a full workday.
- 7. If an employee chooses to remain at home during inclement weather and the Employer's office is open for business, the employee will be required to use accrued vacation leave or personal holiday for any hours absent, or elect to receive no pay for any hours of work missed.
- 8. Use of sick leave is not allowed for absence due to inclement weather or other office closure.
- 9. An employee may, with permission of their supervisor, make up lost time due to inclement weather by working additional hours within the same pay period, provided such adjusted work schedule does not result in additional overtime payments.

19. PROFESSIONAL DIFFERENCES OF OPINION

The Employer encourages staff to express their professional opinions and encourages an open and free exchange of ideas and opinions.

No retaliation or discrimination shall occur against any employee for expressing a differing professional opinion in a professional and respectful manner (as per the Employer's Code of Conduct). However, once a final decision is reached on any matter or policy, all employees are expected to publicly support the decision and actions of the Employer.

20. WHISTLE-BLOWING

The Employer recognizes that whistle-blowing is appropriate in response to unlawful, unethical or improper actions.

As such, Employer encourages any employee who observes significant unlawful, unethical or improper actions by an Employer official to make a good faith report of such actions in a timely manner to his/her supervisor, department head, Human Resources Department, or to the Employer Safe Haven Program.

Retaliation of any kind based upon good faith reports of unlawful, unethical or improper conduct is strictly prohibited by PDC policy and Oregon law.

21. JURY/WITNESS DUTY LEAVE

- 1. An employee who is summoned or subpoenaed by a court or administrative agency for the purpose of serving on a jury or appearing as a witness will be placed on Jury/Witness Duty Leave for the period covered by the summons or subpoena, and any involuntary extension thereof.
- Employees are responsible for notifying their supervisor immediately upon receipt of a summons or subpoena so that arrangements can be made for coverage during their absence. Employees serving on jury/witness duty must keep their supervisor informed of their status and of any changes in the projected return to work date.
- 3. An employee on an approved Jury/Witness Duty leave of absence will receive the difference between the employees's regular, straight-time daily salary or wage and the compensation received by the employee from the court or administrative agency. To receive such pay, an employee must submit to his or her supervisor official verification of jury duty pay or witness fees.
- 4. If an employee is excused or dismissed prior to the end of the work day, he or she shall report back to work if practical.

5. This benefit does not apply to personal litigation.

22. BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

An employee absent from duty by reason of the death of his or her spouse, domestic partner, parents, children, sisters, brothers, grandparents, grandchildren, father-in-law, mother-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, daughter-in-law, son-in-law, grandparents-in-law, step-children, step-brothers, step-sisters, step-parents, step-grandchildren, step-grandparents and the equivalent relatives of an employee with a domestic partner or where the employee is a legal guardian, shall be allowed three (3) days' time off duty without deduction of pay on account of such absence.

An additional two (2) days' leave with pay shall be allowed an employee for necessary funeral travel time in the event of a death in his/her immediate family. Approval for such time shall be made by the department head or his/her designee and shall not be unreasonably denied.

An employee may extend a bereavement leave through the use of personal holidays, vacation leave, or sick leave.

Under exceptional circumstances leave for bereavement may be granted by the department head (or his/her designee) upon the death of a person other than the employee's immediate family.

When an employee attends the funeral ceremony for a fellow employee or retiree, she/he will be granted four (4) hours time off with pay to attend such funeral ceremony, subject to the needs of the operation.

23. OTHER EMPLOYMENT

Outside employment by PDC employees is not permitted if it does or will adversely impact the employee's work at PDC, will violate PDC's rules on Professional Conduct and Ethics (Administrative Policy AP-02.08), or if it will create a conflict of interest with the employee's job at PDC.

Outside employment shall not:

- 1. Involve the use of PDC time, facilities, equipment or supplies, or the influence of employee's position with PDC; or
- 2. Involve the receipt of money or other consideration for duties performed as a PDC employee; or
- 3. Involve competing with PDC in providing a service or product; or
- 4. Involve such time demands as would render performance of the employee's duties less efficient or take precedence over PDC duties.

An employee shall report to, and consult with, PDC's Chief Conflicts Officer before commencing an employment endeavor that might reasonably be perceived as i) bordering on a violation of any of the prohibitions above or ii) otherwise give the appearance of impropriety.

24. EMPLOYEE CLASSIFICATION CORRECTION

Classification Correction (reclassification) occurs when an employee's job duties and/or responsibilities have significantly and materially changed in scope, difficulty or responsibility from their existing job classification, or are being changed on an ongoing basis due to business needs, and a more appropriate classification for the position established.

Either the employee or the employee's manager may initiate a request to review a classification through an employee classification correction process, as described below:

- 1. In order for a reclassification to be considered at least one of the following situations must exist.
 - a. a significant amount of the duties and/or responsibilities currently performed by the incumbent are not contained in his/her current job description; or
 - b. a significant amount of the duties and/or responsibilities currently performed by the incumbent are at a level less than that contained in the current job description; or
 - c. imminent restructuring of the position will occur as a result of management's decision to change the objectives and nature of the work to be performed.

In addition, there must be a demonstrated need that the additional or new work will become part of the employee's job.

- 2. The classification correction is not intended, nor should it be used, as a means for promoting or rewarding an employee, or to avoid open competitive bidding for a vacant position; nor will any employee be laid off as a result of a position reclassification. "Long faithful service," "excellent job performance," or "increased volume of work" are not valid justifications for a classification correction.
- 3. Prior to a reclassification request being submitted to Human Resources, the employee and the employee's manager shall meet to discuss the request.
- 4. The person initiating a classification correction shall provide Human Resources with a written explanation using the forms and process designated by Human Resources. Human Resources shall promptly forward a copy to the Union.
- 5. Human Resources will review and verify the information contained in the request and within thirty (30) days after receipt of the classification correction request will communicate the findings and results of their review and final decision in writing to the employee the manager, and the Union. Human Resources shall provide the Union with advance notification of any interviews with, or information to be solicited from the impacted employee and the Union may be present during any interview of a represented employee by any representative of the Employer regarding a review of their classification.
- 6. When a classification correction is approved, the job description will be revised to reflect the new duties. Human Resources shall promptly provide the Union with a copy of the revised job description, all reports or analysis developed and used in the classification review, and the assigned pay range. The Union shall have fifteen (15) calendar days from receipt to request bargaining on the assigned pay range. Notwithstanding any request to bargain, the employee shall immediately start receiving the assigned pay rate as designated in Subsection 7 below, subject to possible adjustment through bargaining.
- 7. If a reclassification results in an employee moving to a higher pay range, the employee shall be moved to the step in the new range that is closest to, but no lower than, the employee's current pay rate. The Employer has the discretion to move the employee to an additional step over and above the placement described above. The effective date of the pay adjustment shall be the first pay period following submission of the classification correction request or the date identified in the Human Resources findings, whichever is the earliest.
- 8. If a reclassification results in an employee moving to a lower pay range, the employee's pay will be "red-circled/frozen" if it exceeds the top step of the new range until the range

- maximum exceeds that amount through subsequent cost-of-living adjustments to the pay range.
- 9. If a reclassification results only in a revised job description, with no change in pay range, the employee will receive no pay adjustment.

25. LAYOFF

- 1. The Employer is committed to making a good faith effort to avoid the layoff of represented employees, including:
 - a. Predicting the need for workforce reductions and layoffs sufficiently in advance of the effective date to allow for transition planning such as, reassignment of individual employees to existing or proposed budgeted vacancies or temporary assignments where qualified, and re-training, voluntary movement, and other similar strategies that may minimize staff layoffs.
 - b. Notifying the Union when a work force reduction is being contemplated.
 - c. Prior to layoff, upon request of either the Employer or the Union, representatives of the parties will meet to discuss cost-saving suggestions and alternatives to layoff or other service reductions.
- 2. Nothing in this Article is intended to restrict the prerogative of the Employer to determine the financial necessity of service reductions, the form of the reductions, or the elimination of positions,
- 3. For purposes of this Agreement, a "layoff" or "reduction in force" is defined as an involuntary removal from active work status by the Employer of one or more employees for reasons unrelated to job performance.
- 4. For purposes of this Agreement, "Seniority" is defined as the length of an employee's service in positions that are or would have been within the bargaining unit.
 - a. Employees who leave the bargaining unit for another position with the Employer shall have seniority credit for previous service in the bargaining unit. Employees are prohibited from bumping back into the bargaining unit but may return to a vacant position.
 - b. Service time shall be broken and accrued Seniority canceled, by resignation, dismissal for cause, leave of absence exceeding one year (unless otherwise required by law), or retirement.
 - c. Seniority shall accrue while on the Recall List and approved leaves of absence.
 - d. A tie in Seniority between one or more employees shall be broken and greatest and lowest Seniority determined by calculating the length of total service time each employee has with the Employer. If there continues to be a tie after this calculation, then greatest Seniority shall be determined by random draw.
- 5. For purposes of this Article, "classification" refers to the classification name listed in Schedule A.
- 6. The layoff procedure will occur in the following manner:
 - a. The Employer shall determine the specific position(s) in a classification to be eliminated and the employee(s) with the lowest Seniority in that classification shall be notified of layoff. Any notice of layoff to a represented employee shall be in writing and presented in person jointly by representatives of the Employer and the Union, at

- which time the employee's rights and benefits per this Agreement and any other related policy or law shall be explained to the employee, and provided in writing. The Employer shall notify the Union of the Seniority of all employees in all affected classifications in writing.
- b. Temporary workers performing the work in classifications for which a notice of layoff was given shall be terminated prior to soliciting volunteers, or the layoff of trial service or regular employees.
- c. An employee and the Union shall be given written notice of layoff as far in advance as possible but not less than thirty (30) calendar days before the effective date, stating the reasons for the layoff. At the time a notice of layoff is given, the Employer will solicit for and identify eligible volunteers to take layoff in lieu of the identified employee(s) as determined below:
 - i. Volunteers working in the same classification(s) for which a notice of layoff was given, and/or
 - ii. Volunteers working one level down; then two levels down within the current job family of the employee being laid off in a classification in which the Employer has determined the employee meets the skills, knowledge and ability requirements for the classification, as contained in the classification job description and is qualified to perform the work, and/or
 - iii. Volunteers working in a classification in which the identified employee(s) has previously worked in for PDC in which the Employer has determined that the identified employee(s) meets the skills, knowledge, and ability requirements for the position, as contained in the position's job description.
- d. Volunteers will have seven (7) business days from the date of notification to selfidentify in writing. If more employees self-identify than are needed, the Employer will give preference to employees with higher Seniority.
- e. Any employee identified to be laid off or displaced will, in order of Seniority, have the option of moving into the position currently occupied by an eligible volunteer, with the volunteer being laid off in lieu of the identified or displaced employee; or exercise their options listed in Subsection 7 below.
- 7. If there are no eligible volunteers, or the volunteer option is not chosen by the laid off or displaced employee per Subsection 6e above, employees receiving a layoff notice per Subsection 6 above, or as a result of displacement by this section will have seven (7) business days from the date of notification in which to select one (1) of the following options in the descending order as listed below, and provide the Employer with written notice of his/her selection.
 - Request and/or accept placement in a current vacant represented position within the same classification provided the vacancy is authorized for recruitment; OR, if no such position exists, then
 - b. Request displacement of the least-senior represented employee in the following order, provided the Employer determines that the employee meets the skills, knowledge and ability requirements for the position, as contained in the position's job description: 1) in a classification in the same pay range in the current Job Family; then if no position exists, 2) in a classification one level down in the same Job Family; then if no position exists, 3) in a classification two levels down in the same

- Job Family. In this case, a represented employee being displaced shall also have rights to the layoff options of this Article; OR, if no such positions exist, then
- c. Request displacement of the least-senior employee in a represented classification either previously held by the employee being laid off or substantially similar to a represented classification previously held by the employee provided the Employer determines that the employee meets the skills, knowledge and ability requirements for the classification, as contained in the classification's job description and remains qualified to perform the work. In this case, a represented employee being displaced shall also have rights to the layoff options of this Article; OR
- d. Accept layoff and recall rights.
- 8. Employees designated for layoff may apply for placement in any active recruitment for a position within PDC for which the employee believes he/she is qualified. The employee will be considered with other internal or external applicants pursuant to Article 31 Job Posting/Trial Service Period.
- 9. Employees who change positions will serve a new 90 calendar day trial service period. Employees who fail to successfully complete this trial service period will be placed on layoff status and any displaced employee will be recalled to their previous position.
- 10. In implementation of any displacement per this Article,
 - a. A represented employee may only displace another represented employee with less Seniority.
 - b. A Limited-Term represented employee may only displace another Limited-Term represented employee with less Seniority.
 - c. If a displaced employee is working less than full-time, the employee displacing this employee shall work only the number of hours per week as the displaced employee, unless more hours are mutually agreed to by the Employer and Union.
 - d. If an employee working less than full-time displaces someone working full-time, the remaining employee shall convert to full-time and shall work forty (40) hours per week, unless fewer hours are mutually agreed to by the Employer and Union.
 - e. If any employee elects to exercise his or her bumping rights under this article into a classification with a lower pay range, the employee shall receive the rate of pay in the pay range that is the same as or closest to, but no more than, the employee's current pay rate.
 - f. Level down refers to a position with the next lower pay range than that of the laid off or displaced employee for which that employee is eligible to move.
 - g. Vacancy means positions that are budgeted and approved for recruitment.
 - h. If two employees have the right to displace the incumbent in the same position, the employee with the greater Seniority shall have the first right to displace the incumbent which may affect the displacement rights of the less senior employee.
- 11. Recall List. Per Article 26, the Employer shall maintain a "Recall List" of all employees who have been laid off per this Article.
- 12. Employees who would otherwise be eligible for retirement from the Oregon Public Employees Retirement system or to receive Social Security retirement benefits may elect to retire in lieu of layoff.

13. In exercising its judgment, the Employer shall act in good faith and shall be neither arbitrary nor capricious.

26. RECALL

- 1. Employees shall remain on the layoff Recall List for a period of three (3) years unless otherwise previously recalled to the classification from which layoff occurred, or until employment in another position other than a Temporary Worker. Employees on the layoff Recall list shall be responsible for maintaining current contact information with the Employer, including periods during which contact may be limited, such as vacations away from mail or email.
- 2. When the Employer has need for a Temporary Worker the Employer shall give first consideration to employees on the Recall List prior to the Employer seeking non-PDC applicants.
 - a. The Employer shall provide notice of a temporary work opportunity to all individuals on the Recall List to the employee's last known mailing address and by email to the employee's last known email address, with simultaneous notification to the Union.
 - b. Unless the notice states a longer period of time, individuals receiving this notice shall have three (3) business days after the mailing and/or emailing of the notice to indicate their interest to the Employer.
 - c. An employee may refuse a temporary assignment without prejudice.
 - d. If one or more employees are willing to perform the work and possesses the minimum qualifications necessary to perform the work as determined by the Employer, the Employer shall select whichever employee they consider to be the most qualified.
- 3. An employee on the Recall List shall be recalled when a vacancy occurs in the classification from which they were laid off or would have had bumping rights if the employee had greater seniority than the incumbent. If more than one employee has been laid off from the same classification, recall shall be on a strict seniority basis.
 - a. The Employer shall provide notice of a recall opportunity to an eligible employee on the Recall List by Certified Mail to the employee's last known mailing address and by email to the employee's last known email address, with simultaneous notification to the Union.
 - b. If the recall is to the classification which the employee held at the time of layoff, the employee shall receive the rate of pay which he/she would be receiving as if they had been continuously employed. If the recall is to a position for which the employee had bumping rights, the employee shall receive the rate of pay which he/she would be receiving as if they had exercised bumping rights (see Article 25 Layoff, Section 10).
 - c. Unless the notice states a longer period of time, an employee shall have ten (10) business days after the mailing and/or emailing of a recall notice to accept the offer and shall report to work thereafter as directed by the Employer (which, if requested by the Employee, shall be no sooner than ten (10) business days after acceptance is received by Employer. The Employer shall provide prompt notification to the Union of an employee's decision whether or not to accept the recall offer.
 - d. If the employee does not accept the offer within the specified time period they shall be removed from the Recall List. The Employer may commence a posting and/or

- external recruitment during the ten (10) business day period, but such recruitment shall be terminated if the recalled employee accepts the offer.
- 4. Employees on the Recall List shall have the same rights to receive e-mail notices of all posted represented and non-represented job recruitments, and to apply for such positions, as do PDC internal candidates as described in Article 31 and PDC Personnel Policies. Employees on the Recall List shall be treated as PDC internal candidates when they respond to job postings pursuant to Article 31.

27. JOB SECURITY AND OUTSIDE CONTRACTING

- 1. When contracting of work that will result in the layoff of bargaining unit members is being considered, the Employer shall withhold taking such action to provide the Union a reasonable opportunity for discussion of the matter, including alternate methods of performing the work. The Employer will provide all available cost comparison data to the Union based on uniform specifications.
- 2. Except in case of emergencies, a "reasonable opportunity" for Union discussion shall mean a period of not less than thirty (30) calendar days beginning the date of written notice to the Union. Such written notice shall contain the documentation available.
- 3. Emergencies shall be defined as situations beyond the control of the Employer for which the Employer could not pre-plan.
- 4. Emergencies shall not include those day-to-day situations which require immediate action which have been normally performed by bargaining unit employees, unless bargaining unit employees are not available to perform emergency work in an efficient and timely manner.
- 5. Upon presentation by the Union of a plan indicating the Employer could save money or perform a job more efficiently, the Employer will review work which has been previously contracted out to determine whether such work can be performed by bargaining unit personnel for reduced costs. The Employer retains the right to make the final decision. In the event that bargaining unit members will be laid off as a result of outside contracting covered by this Agreement, the Employer will make good-faith efforts to try to place such employees elsewhere in the organization in lieu of such layoff.
- 6. The Employer will notify the Union on an annual basis of bargaining unit work that is contracted out. The Union will have the ability to propose bringing the work back in per Subsection 4 above.

28. EDUCATION FUND

Each fiscal year, the Employer shall allocate \$45,000 for use by bargaining unit employees for an Education Fund program as described below. Any amounts unspent during the fiscal year shall not be carried over into the subsequent year, but the subsequent fiscal year shall begin with a new \$45,000 budget allocated for these purposes.

In order to be eligible for participation in the program, the employee must have been employed for at least 2080 hours with the Employer, and must have received a "fully successful" rating on their most recent performance appraisal. The maximum allocation for each individual full-time employee shall be \$2,000 per year, and shall be prorated for employees working less than full time. These amounts may be used for classes, books, fees, etc., related to the approved course(s) or program(s). If, toward the end of each fiscal year of this program, the allocated budgetary amount has not been spent, the

Labor Management Committee may make a recommendation to increase the \$2,000 per-year maximum allocation for individual employees.

Applications shall be considered on a first-come, first-served basis within the established annual budget. The requested education programs or classes, must be business-related (i.e., they maintain or improve specific skills needed in the employee's work or will contribute to the development of expertise and knowledge directly related to Employer business).

The Labor Management Committee shall establish an application form, evaluation criteria, and decision-making process for allocation of the Education Fund. Applications shall be considered, and allocations made, by the Labor Management Committee.

Funds will be provided to the eligible employee on a reimbursement basis (rather than funding in advance) when purchasing materials. Funds allocated for a program or class that requires advance registration will be paid to the provider to secure registration.

It is the preference of all parties that employees participate in such classes on an afterhours basis when possible.

29. HOURS OF WORK/OVERTIME

- 1. Full-Time Employee Work Schedule. For most full-time non-exempt employees, the regular work day will be eight (8) hours and their regular work week will be 40 hours: Monday through Friday, 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. and 1:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. Some employees, due to the nature of their duties, may be assigned a regular work schedule with an earlier start or later end time, and/or which includes evenings and/or weekend work. Exempt employees are expected to be generally available during normal business hours, unless the supervisor has outlined a specific schedule due to the nature of their duties. All travel time for non-exempt employees will be handled in accordance with applicable state and federal wage and hour laws. Part-Time Employee Work Schedule.
 - a. Any employee designated by the Employer to work less than forty (40) hours per week shall be considered a part-time employee and will be scheduled to work no more than five (5) consecutive days a week. The Employer will not involuntarily reduce a Full Time Employee to part time status.
 - b. A non-exempt part-time employee who is required by the Employer on occasion to work in excess of their normal total hours per week shall be paid at the appropriate regular rate for all hours worked up to forty (40) hours in the work week.
- 2. Alternate Work Schedule. A non-exempt employee may request to work an alternate work schedule so long as his or her regular schedule does not exceed 40 hours in a calendar week (i.e., Sunday through Saturday). An exempt employee may request an alternate work schedule without restriction to hours worked in a week.
 - a. A department director in consultation with the Human Resources Director has the authority to approve and/or rescind one of the following alternatives based on the needs of the Employer.
 - Alternate Shift Work Week. A work schedule in which the employee regularly starts and finishes work at times other than the normal 8:00 a.m./5:00 p.m. All current alternate shift schedules shall be continued unless discontinued by the department director with at least 14 calendar days advance notice.

- ii. Compressed Work Week. A work schedule in which a full-time employee regularly works four (4) days of ten (10) hours each in a work week (i.e., Sunday through Saturday). The employee must work the same four days every week.
- b. Any other alternate work schedule is subject to approval by a department director in consultation with Human Resources.
- 3. Flexible Work Schedule. Non-exempt employees may request to work fewer hours than scheduled on a day in a work week and make up for those hours by working an equivalent number of hours on another day or days in the same work week. Such scheduling is subject to supervisor approval and regardless of any other provisions of this Agreement will not result in overtime pay.
- 4. **Alternate Work Site**. The Employer and the Union recognize that on a case by case basis, managers have allowed employees to work at alternative work sites, including their homes, for limited periods of time under circumstances which make such arrangement mutually beneficial. No provision of this Agreement is intended to preclude the continuation of this practice, nor intended to grant a contractual right to work at an alternate work site.
- 5. **On-Call**. A non-exempt employee shall be considered "On-Call" when specifically required by a supervisor to be available for work outside his/her normal work schedule for a specified time period, in four (4) hour increments, but not required to be present at a PDC work site while On-Call.
 - a. While On-Call, an employee shall not be restricted or prohibited from pursuing personal activities so long as the employee can be readily contacted by his/her supervisor, is fit for reporting to work, and absent unusual circumstances, be able to report to work within a period of one-half (1/2) hour.
 - b. Employees shall be paid one hour pay at the employee's straight time rate for each four (4) hours the employee is On-Call.
 - c. After receiving notification and reporting for work, the employee's On-Call status shall terminate and the employee shall be on regular work status and paid for all hours worked.
- 6. Overtime. All non-exempt bargaining unit employees shall receive overtime compensation at a rate of one and one-half times their regular rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours per work week.
 - a. The work week, for purposes of calculating overtime, is Sunday through Saturday.
 - b. It is the employee's responsibility that all overtime worked be recorded on the employee's timecard.
 - c. Overtime shall be reported and earned in guarter-hour increments.
 - d. Unpaid leave during the workweek shall not be considered as time worked for overtime purposes.
 - e. Paid leave, including holidays, shall be considered as time worked for overtime purposes.
 - f. Employees may not work overtime without the prior approval of the employee's supervisor without regard as to whether the overtime will be paid or taken as compensatory time.

- g. Overtime compensation will be reflected on the paycheck for the pay period in which the overtime week ends or in the next paycheck if overtime for that pay period cannot be determined.
- 7. Meal and Rest Periods.
 - a. All employees shall be allowed one (1) hour off without pay to eat lunch. The meal period shall generally be scheduled in the middle of the work day and may be reduced to no less than thirty (30) minutes by mutual agreement between the employee and supervisor.
 - b. All employees are allowed one (1) 15-minute rest period during each four (4) hour consecutive work period.
 - c. Non-exempt employees must take a lunch break and may not exchange lunch or rest periods for hours worked, or "skip" a lunch or rest period to begin work late or leave work early.

30. COMPENSATORY TIME OFF

- 1. If FLSA non-exempt employees work more than 40 hours in a workweek, those employees shall have the option of pay at the applicable overtime rate, or compensatory time off computed at the applicable overtime rate for the overtime hours worked up to a total accrual of eighty (80) hours at any given time.
- 2. Compensatory time off shall be requested and approved in the same manner as vacation leave. However, the taking of compensatory time off will not be unreasonably denied.
- 3. Any compensatory time remaining at the end of the fiscal year will be paid in cash or, by mutual agreement, may be carried over into the next fiscal year. If the employee terminates for any reason, accrued compensatory time shall be paid off in cash to the employee.

31. JOB POSTINGS/TRIAL SERVICE PERIOD

- 1. **Filling of Vacancies**. This article shall apply to the filling of all vacancies of a position covered by this Agreement and shall operate simultaneously with the filling of vacancies to avoid layoff as provided in Article 25, Section 8. However, the filling of vacancies pursuant to Article 25, Section 8 shall have priority over the filling of vacancies pursuant to this Article.
 - a. A vacancy exists when there is no incumbent in a position and the Employer wishes to hire someone for the position.
 - b. A vacancy does not exist when an employee is reassigned or transferred from one working unit to another while maintaining the same classification and pay.
 - c. A vacancy does not exist when duties are reassigned among employees in the same classification in a work unit.
 - d. A vacancy does not exist upon the reclassification of an employee.
 - e. A vacancy does not exist if there is an employee on the layoff recall list who was employed in the classification which needs to be filled.

All vacancies for positions covered by this Agreement will be posted. Direct appointments by the Executive Director per Employer policy are exempted from these provisions, but in such case, only an internal candidate can be selected for a position

- covered by the Agreement. In the event the Executive Director makes a direct appointment as described above, the Union shall receive written notice of such appointment.
- 2. **Internal Postings.** All vacancies for positions covered by this Agreement shall be posted internally for a period of at least one week. The posting shall state the position title, the duties and the rate of pay. Employees eligible for recall will be notified of the vacancy pursuant to the procedures set forth in Article 26, Section 4.
 - a. At the end of the internal posting period, Human Resources will review the pool of internal applicants who have applied for the vacant position and based on the knowledge, skills and abilities outlined in the position's job description forward those applicants who are deemed qualified to the hiring manager. For those internal applicants not qualified, Human Resources will prepare a written summary for the applicant of the reasons they were not deemed qualified.
 - First consideration in filling vacant positions covered by this Agreement will be given to qualified applicants from within the Employer's current work force. The hiring manager may proceed with an external recruitment based on a good faith belief that a more competitive field of qualified candidates will exist by interviewing both internal and external applicants.
- 3. **External Postings.** Positions can be posted externally at any time after providing a written response to internal applicant(s) that they are either not qualified or the Employer will be posting externally. External postings shall be posted for a period determined appropriate by the hiring manager. Once the external posting is started, qualified internal candidates will continue to be considered for the position and may supplement and/or update their application materials. All qualified internal applicant(s) who meet the minimum qualifications for the position as contained in the position's job description shall be automatically included in any interviews.
 - a. **Selection**: After interviewing all qualified internal, and if appropriate, qualified external candidates for a position, the hiring manger will, in good faith and for reasons not arbitrary or capricious, select the candidate he or she deems best qualified for the position.
- 4. **Internal Hire Trial Service Period.** Should an internal applicant be selected for a new position as a result of either a competitive recruitment process or a direct appointment, the employee will serve a trial service period of up to ninety (90) days as determined by the hiring manager to demonstrate his or her ability to fulfill the requirements of the new position. If during or at the end of the trial service period either the hiring manager or the employee determines that it is not in the best interests of either the Employer or the employee to continue in the position, the employee shall return to their prior classification and position.

5. External Hire Trial Service Period

a. Should an external applicant be selected for a position, the new hire will serve a one hundred eighty (180) day trial service period during which the newly hired employee is evaluated by his/her supervisor to determine whether or not the employee will continue employment by the Employer after the trial service period. The new hire trial service period does not include any period of time off exceeding one (1) week in duration. The new hire trial service period may be extended for a period not to exceed ninety (90) days by mutual agreement between the Employer, the Union and the affected employee.

- b. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the Employer's right to terminate the new hire's employment during the trial service period, and such termination shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.
- c. During a new hire trial service period, supervisors are expected to provide regular and constructive communication to the newly hired employee about their job performance.
 - i. By the ninetieth (90th) day of the new hire trial service period the supervisor shall provide the newly hired employee with a written evaluation of the employee's job performance and in particular describe what duties/responsibilities are being performed at an acceptable level, what duties/responsibilities, if any, need improvement and what steps the newly hired employee needs to take to demonstrate successful job performance prior to the end of the new hire trial service period.
 - ii. If the supervisor does not complete a timely evaluation or advise the newly hired employee prior to the end of the new hire trial service period as to whether or not the new hire trial service period has been successfully completed or not, the employee shall be deemed to have successfully completed the new hire trial service period and the employee's status shall change to Regular employee.

32. TEMPORARY WORKERS

- 1. This Article applies to the hiring and employment of Temporary Workers,
- 2. Each of the following shall be considered a "Temporary Worker" for purposes of this Agreement:
 - a. A "Temporary Employee" hired by the Employer per PDC Personnel Policy.
 - b. Except as noted in Subsection 3 of this Article, any other person hired or contracted with directly by the Employer, or through a contract with a vendor.
- 3. The Article does not apply to:
 - a. A "Regular FTE Employee" ("FTE") hired by the Employer per PDC Personnel Policy.
 - b. A "Limited Term Employee" ("LTE") hired by the Employer per PDC Personnel Policy.
 - c. An "intern" working for the Employer per PDC Personnel Policy.
 - d. A person engaged by the Employer by contract who provides services to the Employer as an "Independent Contractor" who meets the requirements of ORS 670.600 and guidelines established by the Internal Revenue Service.
- 4. The Employer may utilize a Temporary Worker to perform temporary work (i.e., work anticipated to not last longer than 1,040 hours in a twelve month period) for purposes, including, but not limited to, backfilling a vacancy during recruitment, covering a vacancy created by an extended absence, and special projects.
 - a. An individual Temporary Worker cannot be employed for more than 1,040 hours in a twelve (12) consecutive calendar month period, or re-employed as a Temporary Worker within twelve (12) months of previously reaching the 1,040 hour maximum.

- b. If a classified position is being filled by a Temporary Worker, the Employer cannot employ one or more Temporary Workers in that position for more than 1,040 hours in a twelve (12) consecutive calendar month period.
- c. If a Temporary Worker is being utilized to do work that is not classified and reaches the limit of 1,040 hours per this Section, for a period of twelve (12) calendar months thereafter the Employer cannot employ a different Temporary Worker to do similar work.
- d. An exception or extension of any limit described in this Section may be approved by the Labor Management Committee ("LMC"). When making such a request, the Employer shall provide the LMC with an analysis and explanation of the circumstances and justification for waiving these limits.
- 5. The Employer will evaluate work being performed by a Temporary Worker before the expiration of the 1,040 hour limit to determine whether the need will conclude within the limit, whether an extension of time should be requested of the LMC, or whether the position should be changed to an LTE or FTE.
- 6. Within ten (10) days of hiring any Temporary Worker, the Employer shall provide a notice to the LMC including the vendor, the employee's name, classification name if a classified position, scope of work if not a classified position, and duration of employment approved by the Employer.
- 7. No later than five (5) days prior to each LMC meetings, the Employer shall provide the LMC a report listing all Temporary Workers currently employed including the vendor, the employee's name, classification/position, start date, and projected end date.

33. PROMOTIONS

The Union and Employer agree that it is in the best interests of both parties to support the professional development and advancement of employees.

- Job Family. A "Job Family" is defined as a group of job classifications that exhibit common fundamental characteristics and represent a logical progression of employee advancement as one gains increased experience and skills, and assumes greater responsibilities. It is recognized by the parties that not all PDC positions may be part of a job family or eligible for a promotion. The Union and the Employer have agreed on a Job Family Classification and Compensation project that will develop job families to be used as required by the Agreement.
 - a. As a result of this project, the Employer's Human Resources Department will maintain job descriptions for each classification represented by the Union. For each classification in a Job Family, the job description will clearly articulate the differences in job duties and responsibilities, and in job skills, education, and experience required for each position level identified in the Job Family. Definition of the knowledge, skills and abilities required at the next higher level in the Job Family can be used as a tool to define training and development opportunities that will lead to demonstration of competencies and eligibility for promotion should business need or opportunities arise.
- 2. Career Development. Employees are encouraged to work with their supervisor on career development. The supervisor and the employee shall work together to identify training or other opportunities for the employee's career development. Such endeavors may include voluntary training or other opportunities in the discipline in which the employee has expressed interest, subject to budgetary constraints.

- 3. **Promotion Plan**. Either an employee or manager may initiate development of a Promotion Plan, subject to the following criteria.
 - a. Criteria for Promotion Plan.
 - i. There is an anticipated business need for work at a specific position as determined by the department director;
 - ii. The department director verifies that the employee has demonstrated a high level of performance in their current position consistently for at least one (1) year and has the potential to complete the promotion plan for that position;
 - iii. Filling the position is consistent with PDC's strategic staffing requirements as determined by the Director of Human Resources; and
 - iv. Adequate budget anticipated to be available to fund the position as determined by the Chief Financial Officer.
 - b. If the criteria for a Promotion Plan are met, the supervisor, department director, and employee will develop a Promotion Plan. The Promotion Plan will contain a projected completion date and an outline of specific endeavors and milestones that when completed represent attainment of the necessary prerequisites for advancement to the higher classification in which the possible promotion has been identified. The Promotion Plan must be submitted to and approved by the Director of Human Resources.
 - c. Upon successful, timely completion of the Promotion Plan the employee shall be promoted provided the criteria outlined in subsection (a) above are reconfirmed.
 - d. Upon promotion, the employee shall at a minimum be placed in the new pay range at the step closest to, but higher than their current pay rate.
 - e. Upon promotion, the employee will serve a trial service period of up to ninety (90) days as determined by the supervisor to demonstrate his or her ability to fulfill the requirements of the new position. If during or at the end of the trial service period either the supervisor or the employee determines that it is not in the best interests of either the Employer or the employee to continue in the position, the employee shall return to their prior classification and position.

34. WAGES/SALARIES

- 1. Pay ranges for classifications covered by this Agreement are as set forth in Schedule A.
- 2. Employees being paid at or above the maximum for their pay range will remain "red-circled" (i.e., frozen) until the range maximum exceeds their current pay rate either through subsequent negotiations between the parties or through an increase in their pay range as a result of CPI application on July 1, 2011 and July 1, 2012.
- 3. Effective July 1, 2011, the pay ranges set forth in Schedule A shall be increased one hundred percent (100%) of the annual change in the Consumer Price Index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (CPI-W) for the Portland-Salem, Oregon Index as published by the Bureau of Labor Statistics, U.S. Department of Labor; and measured by the annual change in the Index between the second half of the preceding calendar year and the second half of the prior year. This will result in a one and two-tenths percent (1.2%) increase.

- 4. Effective July 1, 2012, the pay ranges set forth in Schedule A shall be increased one hundred percent (100%) of the annual charge in the Consumer Price Index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (CPI-W) for the Portland-Salem, Oregon Index as published by the Bureau of Labor statistics, U.S. Department of Labor; and measured by the annual charge in the Index between the second half of the preceding calendar year and the second half of the prior year, with a minimum increase of one percent (1%) and a maximum of two and one-half percent (2.5%).
- 5. Effective August 1, 2010 and August 1, 2012, employees who have not already reached the top step of their respective pay range shall be moved to the next step. To be eligible for such a step increase, the employee must:
 - a. have received a "fully successful" or better rating in the "overall performance" category on their most recent performance appraisal review; and
 - b. must have been in their current position for at least 4 months prior to the effective date of the annual pay adjustments to be eligible for the step increase.
- 6. All employees on the Employer payroll on August 1, 2011 who are not at their top step and were employed by the Employer on April 1, 2011 will be paid a one-time lump sum payment equal to three and one-half percent (3.5%), paid in the first payroll in August, 2011.
- 7. The Employer retains the discretion to advance employees more than one step on the pay range in its sole discretion. However, the union waives the right to grieve any advancement of only a single step (in lieu of an advancement of more than one step).
- 8. The pay range for newly-created represented job classifications not included on Schedule A shall be set by the Employer with written notice to the Union. The Union shall have fifteen (15) calendar days after receipt of the notice to request bargaining on the pay range. Notwithstanding any request to bargain, the Employer may proceed with the recruitment and the employee shall start receiving the pay rate by the Employer, subject to possible adjustment through bargaining.
- 9. If the Employer hires a new employee at or above Step 4 of the applicable pay range, the Employer shall provide written notification to the Labor Management Committee of the reasons for the placement of that employee in the pay range set forth in this Agreement.
- 10. The Employer will complete objectives 4 (a) (d) and (e) of the classification study defined in the "Job Family Classification Project Agreement" entered into by the Employer and the Union on September 23, 2010, by December 31, 2011. The Employer will complete a classification/compensation study on or before March 1, 2013, based on survey data which is no more than six (6) months old. These studies will be used as data for wage/salary negotiations for the Collective Bargaining Agreement which succeeds this Collective Bargaining Agreement.

35. SICK LEAVE

The Employer will provide the following sick leave benefits:

- 1. One hundred four (104) hours of accrued paid sick leave per year (4 hours accrual per pay period). These benefits shall be pro-rated for part-time employees based on their normal work schedule.
- 2. Sick leave hours accrue to an employee at the end of each pay period and are available for use in a following pay period. If an employee is out on unpaid leave or is on "no pay

- status" at any time during a pay period, sick leave will accrue on no less than a pro-rata basis, only for such days the employee was on paid status.
- 3. Sick leave shall be carried forward for use in succeeding years; however, unused sick leave will not be paid upon termination, whether the termination is voluntary or involuntary. If an employee is laid off and subsequently re-employed by PDC as a result of Article 26 (Recall) of this Agreement, the employee's sick leave balance at the time they were laid off shall be reinstated to the employee upon their re-employment.
- 4. Employees are eligible to use sick leave for the following reasons:
 - a. Personal illness or disability; or
 - b. Illness or disability of a member of his or her immediate family, defined as spouse, domestic partner, parent, grandparent, grandchild, parent-in-law (including the parent of a same-sex domestic partner); biological, adopted or foster child of an employee, or person with whom the employee has or hand an in-loco parentis relationship, or brother or sister; or
 - c. Medical or dental office visits; or
 - d. Bereavement leave when paid funeral leave has been exhausted; or
 - e. Family and medical leaves of absences.
- 5. Employees must report their absence to their immediate supervisor, or his or her designee, as soon as possible, preferably within one (1) hour of regular starting time either by email or phone call.
- 6. When practical, employees should request extended sick leave in advance (e.g., surgery/recovery) using the designated process.
- 7. Sick leave shall be reported on time cards in quarter-hour (.25) increments. Leave taken for less than one-quarter (.25) hour shall be reported as one-quarter (.25) hour.
- 8. An employee on an alternate work schedule who takes sick leave for an entire day shall have his or her sick leave account reduced by the amount of hours normally worked that day.

Example: If an employee is absent on a day that he or she normally works ten (10) hours, he or she shall request ten (10) hours of sick leave, not eight (8) hours.

- 9. Any employee who is off on sick leave for three (3) or more consecutive working days may be required to submit a doctor's verification that the employee is able to resume work.
- 10. An employee may not use sick leave to extend job protected leaves. Sick leave will run concurrent with all job protected leaves of absence. Employees who utilize sick leave for a qualifying leave will have their time designated as such.
- 11. An employee with no accrued sick leave may request an advance of up to twenty (20) hours of future accrued sick leave, subject to approval of the employee's department director and Human Resources. If an employee terminates employment with a sick leave balance owed, that amount shall be deducted from the employee's final paycheck.
- 12. **Receipt of Donated Vacation Leave.** An employee who qualifies under the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) or Oregon Family Leave Act (OFLA) and who has exhausted or anticipates exhausting all available accrued leave benefits during a qualifying condition may request to receive donated vacation leave from other represented and non-represented employees, per the following conditions and procedures:

- a. An employee may receive a maximum of 480 hours of donated vacation leave per qualifying occurrence. If requested by the employee receiving the donation, and authorized by the donor(s), Human Resources will identify the donor(s).
- b. An employee may donate up to a maximum of eighty (80) hours of accrued vacation leave per calendar year in whole hour increments.
- c. In order to receive donated vacation leave, an employee or authorized representative must submit a written request to Human Resources and provide information necessary to demonstrate their circumstances are a qualifying condition per this Article.
- d. Human Resources is responsible for determining and notifying the employee within two (2) business days whether or not they are eligible to receive donated vacation leave and whether or not their request is approved.
- e. When a request to receive donated vacation leave is approved, Human Resources will promptly issue an all-staff email indicating an employee is seeking donated leave.
 - i. At the employee's request, their name will be included in the announcement as the recipient, but no information about their underlying health or medical condition will be disclosed.
 - ii. The announcement will include general information and instructions to donors about the conditions and process for making a donation and a hyperlink to the Vacation Leave Donation Form on PDC's Intranet.
- f. The dollar value of the donated vacation leave shall be calculated by multiplying the donor's current hourly rate times the number of hours donated. The resulting dollar value shall then be divided by the recipient's current hourly rate to arrive at the corresponding number of hours of donated vacation leave.
- g. Donated leave shall be available to the recipient's vacation leave account on an asneeded basis and Human Resources shall advise the recipient promptly whenever leave is donated.
- h. Once donated leave has been transferred to the eligible employee, neither the donor nor the eligible employee may revoke the transaction; however, any unused donated vacation for the qualifying event will be returned to the donor.
- i. An employee who receives any donated vacation leave must exhaust all available accrued leave (i.e., sick leave, personal holidays and vacation leave) before using any donated vacation leave.
- j. Donated vacation leave may not be used to extend employment beyond the point that it would otherwise end. For example, if an employee would have otherwise been terminated due to layoff or other reasons (including exhaustion of family medical leave), donated vacation leave may not be used to extend employment.

36. HOLIDAYS

The following holidays shall be recognized and observed as paid holidays:

New Year's Day	January 1
Martin Luther King Jr. Day	3 rd Monday in January
President's Day	3 rd Monday in February
Memorial Day	Last Monday in May
Independence Day	July 4
Labor Day	1 st Monday in September
Veteran's Day	November 11
Thanksgiving Day	4 th Thursday in November
Day After Thanksgiving	Effective November 25, 2011
Christmas Day	December 25

Whenever one of the above listed holidays falls on a Saturday, the Friday before said holiday shall be considered as a holiday and paid for as such. Whenever a holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be considered as a holiday and paid for as such.

To receive holiday pay, an eligible employee must be in "Pay Status" immediately prior to and after the observed holiday.

An eligible employee who regularly works less than full-time (i.e., 40 hours per week) shall receive holiday pay proportionate to the amount of time their regular work week is to a full work week (i.e., 40 hours).

Example: an employee working 20 hours per week would receive 50% of eight (8) hours, or four (4) hours Holiday Leave.

1. If a full-time (i.e., 40 hours per week) employee is approved to work a compressed or flexible work schedule and the holiday falls on a regularly scheduled work day when the employee is scheduled to work more than eight (8) hours, the employee must supplement the difference between the normal number of hours worked and the eight (8) hours of holiday pay with additional work hours during the same pay period, or use Vacation Leave or Personal Holiday Leave to supplement holiday pay and obtain their normal number of hours worked in a week.

Example: an employee working four (4) days a week at 10 hours would supplement two (2) hours.

2. An employee who is on vacation or sick leave when an observed holiday occurs will not be charged vacation or sick leave for that day.

37. VACATIONS

All employees shall receive vacation with pay as follows:

1. Annual vacation leave for employees shall be computed on the basis of time actually served during each calendar year. The rate that annual vacation leave accrues shall depend upon the total amount of service for the Employer. Beginning with January 1 of the year in which the employee reaches the following service anniversaries, vacation leave shall accrue at the following rates:

Anniversary	Equivalent Annual Vacation
Entry	12 days
3	15 days
5	17.5 days
10	20 days
15	22.5 days
20	25 days

- 2. An employee's vacation is deemed earned and shall be credited each payroll period, and available in the following pay period.
- 3. Vacation leave hours will not accrue while an employee is on "no pay status" or an unpaid leave.
- 4. Accruals are prorated for an employee who works less than full-time (part-time employees working 20-39 hours per week).
- 5. At any given time, an employee's accrued vacation leave balance may not exceed two times their current annual accrual rate, or 240 hours, whichever is less. Employees will not accrue vacation leave during any period in which their accrued vacation balance exceeds this limit unless:
 - a. A written waiver from the Executive Director is obtained.
- 6. Individual accrual rates are adjusted January 1 of each year to correspond to the years of service an employee will have at the end of the calendar year.
- 7. Upon termination of employment, an employee shall receive a lump sum payment for the balance of his or her unused accumulated vacation leave. If an employee terminates employment in a calendar year in which their accrual rate was adjusted, but before reaching the service anniversary date causing such adjustment, their vacation accruals for the year shall be recalculated at the prior rate for the purpose of determining a final unused vacation leave balance.
- 8. Vacation leave will not be available for use until the employee has completed ninety (90) days of service. Whenever an employee with more than ninety (90) days service is laid off or terminated, his/her vacation leave shall be paid in a lump sum. With manager approval, employees who have completed their 90 days of service may borrow up to 40 hours against their annual vacation accrual in the first twelve months of employment. Upon termination of employment, an employee's final paycheck will be reduced by any borrowed time that the employee has outstanding.
- 9. Employees may request vacation leave using the designated process and, when practical, submitted for approval at least two (2) weeks prior to the desired vacation period. Once an employee's vacation leave has been scheduled, the Employer shall not cancel such scheduled vacation leave unless the needs of the operation so dictate. The Employer reserved the right to restrict, limit or rescind vacation leave when necessary to maintain business operations or services.
- 10. If an employee's vacation is interrupted by a situation otherwise appropriate for the use of sick leave, the employee may request an adjustment on their timesheet from vacation leave to sick leave. The decision whether or not to approve such a request shall be made by the employee's supervisor in consultation with the Human Resources Director

- or designee, and only upon submission of appropriate documentation (e.g., doctor's note).
- 11. An employee on an alternative work schedule who takes vacation leave for an entire day (or week) shall have his or her vacation leave account reduced by the amount of hours normally worked that day (or week).

Example: if an employee takes vacation on a day that he or she normally works ten (10) hours, he or she shall request ten (10) hours of vacation, not eight (8) hours.

38. EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

- Medical, Dental and Vision Coverage. Through the term of this agreement, the Employer will provide a medical, dental and vision insurance program for eligible employees and dependents (including domestic partners). Cost-sharing of premiums between the Employer and eligible employees shall be as follows: the Employer contributes ninety-five percent (95%) of premiums for 1 Party, 2 Party, and 3+ Party. Employees contribute five percent (5%) of premiums for the level of coverage they elect. Medical, dental and vision benefits begin on the first of the month following an employee's first day worked. The Employer shall offer two plan choices: an Indemnity Plan (Traditional fee for service) and a Health Maintenance Organization (HMO). Eligible employees are those with a regular work schedule of forty (40) hours a week. Any part-time employees working 20-39 hours per week receive a pro-rated benefit, based on number of hours normally worked. Retired PDC employees may remain as participants in group coverage at their own cost until age sixty-five (65) or otherwise eligible for Medicare.
- 2. Future Modifications. It is recognized that the Health and Welfare Plans described in Subsection 1 above have been put together by the Employer and professional consultants for the benefit of all Employer employees. The parties further recognize that with the rapidly evolving conditions in health care, it may become necessary to reevaluate current plan design, including level of benefits, co-pays, deductibles, etc. If such changes are to be considered, they will be reviewed with the Labor Management Committee. No changes shall be made to the plan design without the agreement of the Labor Management Committee.
- 3. Long-Term Disability Insurance. The Employer shall continue to pay the full premium for all employees with a regular work schedule of twenty (20) hours or more per week. The benefit shall be sixty-six and two-thirds percent (66 2/3%) of an employee's monthly pay, up to a maximum of \$7,500 (equates to \$5,000/month). There is a ninety (90) day benefit waiting period.
- 4. Accidental Death and Dismemberment (AD&D). The Employer shall continue to pay the full premium for all employees with a regular work schedule of twenty (20) hours or more per week. The benefit shall be equal to an employee's annualized pay, rounded to the next higher multiple of \$1,000, if not already a multiple of \$1,000, with a maximum benefit of \$150,000.
- 5. Term Life Insurance. The Employer shall continue to pay the full premium for all eligible employees and dependents with a regular work schedule of twenty (20) hours or more per week. This life benefit is equal to an employee's annualized pay rounded to the next higher multiple of \$1,000, if not already a multiple of \$1,000, with a maximum benefit of \$150,000.
- 6. Additional/Supplemental Life Insurance. Any regular, trial service or limited term employee with a regular work schedule of twenty (20) hours or more per week may

- purchase additional life insurance for themselves and spouse/domestic partner. The cost depends on income and age. Eligibility is subject to the plan rules.
- 7. Dependent Life Insurance. Any regular, trial service or limited term employee with a regular work schedule of twenty (20) hours or more per week may purchase dependent life insurance for a spouse/domestic partner and for each child.
- 8. Flexible Spending Plans. Any regular, trial service or limited term employee with a regular work schedule of twenty (20) hours or more per week may participate in flexible spending plans (premium only plan, healthcare and dependent care) to assist in paying for dependent care and/or approved out of pocket medical/dental expenses, and health and dental premiums. The Employer shall continue to offer pre-tax payroll deductions and pay for the costs of administration.
- 9. PERS/OPSRP. The Employer will offer PERS/OPSRP plans to employees based on the PERS/OPSRP plan rules. The Employer will pay the six percent (6%) IAP employee contribution on the employee's behalf.
- 10. Deferred Compensation. The Employer shall continue to offer a deferred compensation plan for all regular, trial service or limited term employees.
- 11. Transit Subsidy. The Employer shall pay sixty percent (60%) toward the cost of a monthly Tri-Met bus pass or fifty percent (50%) toward a voucher for a C-Tran monthly bus pass. The Employer shall provide a \$30 monthly voucher for carpool parking in certain facilities. The Employer contribution shall not exceed the actual cost of the benefit. (i.e. honored citizen, or reduced rate passes.) Eligible employees include: Any regular, trial service or limited term employee with a regular work schedule of twenty (20) hours or more per week who pledges to take an alternative mode of transportation eighty percent (80%) of the time by either riding the bus/MAX or participating in Tri-Met's carpool program.
- 12. Bike and Walk Subsidy. The Employer shall pay a \$30 monthly subsidy to employees that commute to work by bicycling or walking. Any regular, trial service or limited term employee with a regular work schedule of twenty (20) hours or more per week who pledges to bike or walk to work at least eighty percent (80%) of scheduled work days.
- 13. The employee may not receive both the transit subsidy and the bike/walk subsidy at the same time.
- 14. Emergency Ride Home Program. The Employer shall continue to pay for this program for employees enrolled in the transit incentive program.
- 15. Direct Deposit. The Employer shall continue the direct deposit program and continue to have all paychecks to be distributed to any account designated by the employee.
- 16. Employee Assistance Program. Employer shall continue to provide an employee assistance benefit.

39. PERSONAL HOLIDAYS

The Employer shall provide personal holidays in accordance with the following schedule: Personal holidays must be used in the calendar year granted, and will not be paid out, or carried over into the next calendar year.

Benefit	Eligible Employees									
3 days (i.e., 24 hours) paid-time off from work for observance of alternate holidays or other personal leave.	Any regular, trial service or limited term employee with a regular work schedule of 40 hours a week who is on the payroll as of January 1, or hired prior to March 31.									
2 days (i.e., 16 hours) paid time-off from work for observance of alternate holidays or other personal leave.	Any regular, trial service or limited term employee hired between April 1 and June 30.									
1 day (i.e., 8 hours) paid time-off from work for observance of alternate holidays or other personal leave.	Any regular, trial service or limited term employee hired between July 1 and September 30.									
Pro-rated benefit based on number of hours normally worked.	Any of the above employees who work between 20-39 hours per week.									

40. MANAGEMENT LEAVE

- 1. The purpose of Management Leave is to provide the Employer with a tool to recognize and reward an exempt employee, not eligible for overtime, for unique individual effort, performance or achievement.
- 2. Management Leave is paid time off work and available to an employee on the same approval basis as vacation leave.
- 3. With the recommendation of a supervisor, Management Leave may be granted by a department director at any time during the year, but generally in close proximity to the work accomplishments being recognized.
- 4. Management Leave must be used within 12 months of its award and will not be paid out in cash if not used.
- 5. An employee may accumulate no more than forty (40) hours of Management Leave at any given time.
- 6. The awarding of Management Leave is completely within the discretion of the Employer and may not be challenged under the grievance and arbitration procedure of this Agreement.

41. MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS

Standards of employment related to pay, hours and working conditions which are mandatory for collective bargaining except those standards modified through collective bargaining shall be maintained at no less than the level in effect at the time of the signing of this Agreement. Any disagreement between the Union and the Employer with respect to this section shall be subject to the grievance procedure.

42. WARRANT OF AUTHORITY

The officials executing this Agreement on behalf of the Employer and the Union signatory hereto, hereby warrant and guarantee that they have the authority to act for, bind and collectively bargain on behalf of the organizations which they represent.

It is also recognized by the parties that the only letters of understanding or other agreement considered valid and binding shall be those expressly executed as addenda to this Agreement and agreed to jointly by the Union and by Executive Director on behalf of the Employer.

43. SAVINGS CLAUSE

Should any part hereof or any provision herein contained be rendered or declared invalid by reason of any existing or subsequently enacted legislation or by any decree of a court of competent jurisdiction, such invalidation of such part or portion of this Agreement shall not invalidate the remaining portions hereof; provided, however, upon such invalidation the parties agree immediately to meet and negotiate such parts or provisions affected. The remaining parts or provisions shall remain in full force and effect.

The parties recognize that both are subject to the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and that nothing in this Labor Agreement may supersede the requirements of that Federal Law. The parties agree to meet and confer regarding circumstances where the ADA and the Labor Agreement appear to conflict. A showing that a person is disabled and that action taken as a reasonable accommodation is an absolute defense to a contract violation claim.

44. SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS

If the Employer, or any of its divisions or departments, is to be sold, merged or transferred to another entity, the Employer shall notify the Union about any negotiations that are ongoing and in advance of any agreement before sale, merger or transfer of the Employer. The Employer shall also notify the other party involved in the merger, sale or transfer of the existence of this Agreement, and that AFSCME Local 3769 is the sole bargaining agent of the employees covered by this Agreement. The parties will then work within the existing labor laws in effect at the time of the sale, merger or transfer.

45. SUCCESSOR NEGOTIATIONS

- 1. If one of the parties desires to modify the Agreement, they shall notify the other party in writing no less than ninety (90) days prior to the termination of this Agreement.
- 2. It is recognized by the Employer that employees representing the Union during the process of negotiations are acting on behalf of the Union as members and not in their capacity as employees of the Employer.
- 3. The Employer will allow up to six (6) identified employees to attend collective bargaining sessions as paid members of the Union's negotiating team. These eight (8) employees will suffer no loss of pay or paid leave during actual bargaining time that occurs during their scheduled workday. No overtime, per diem, or any other compensation will be paid.
- 4. This Agreement shall remain in full force and effect until June 30, 2013.
- 5. Negotiations of a successor Collective Bargaining Agreement will commence on or before December 15, 2010, and if on May 15, 2013, there is no agreement on a successor agreement, the Employer and the Union will jointly request the prompt scheduling of the first mediation session.

46. NOTIFICATIONS

Whenever a notification of one party to the other is required by this Agreement or a related local, state or federal law, it shall be made to the following.

The UNION

AFSCME Council 75

ATTN: Council Representative to Local 3769 6025 East Burnside Street Portland, OR 97215-1267

Local No. 3769

ATTN: President 222 NW 5th Ave Portland, OR. 97209

Local No. 3769

ATTN: Vice President 222 NW 5th Ave Portland, OR. 97209

The EMPLOYER

Portland Development Commission

Attn.: Executive Director 222 NW 5th Ave. Portland, OR 97209

Portland Development Commission

Attn.: Human Resources Director 222 NW 5th Ave. Portland, OR 97209

AGREED TO BY:

AFSCME COUNCIL 75	Portland Development Commission
Ken Allen, Executive Director Date: LOCAL 3769	Patrick Quinton, Executive Director Date:
Eric Jacobson, Date:	
Steve Blank, Date:	
Neal Fitzgerald, Date:	
Robert Smith, Date:	
Lene Hopson, Date:	
Julie Rawls, Date:	
David Nemo, Date:	

Letter of Understanding

Until such time that the Employer completes Objectives 4 (a) (d) and (e) of the Classification Study defined in the "Job Family Classification Project Agreement" entered into by the Employer and the Union on September 23, 2010, **OR** December 31, 2011, whichever occurs first, the Employer may use the following process in lieu of that contained in Article 25 of this Agreement to carry out a reduction in force of represented employees.

- 1. The Employer is committed to making a good faith effort to avoid the layoff of represented employees, including:
 - a. Predicting the need for workforce reductions and layoffs sufficiently in advance of the effective date to allow for transition planning such as, reassignment of individual employees to existing or proposed budgeted vacancies or temporary assignments where qualified, and re-training, voluntary movement, and other similar strategies that may minimize staff layoffs.
 - b. Notifying the Union when a work force reduction is being contemplated.
 - c. Prior to layoff, upon request of either the Employer or the Union, representatives of the parties will meet to discuss cost-saving suggestions and alternatives to layoff or other service reductions.
- Nothing in this Article is intended to restrict the prerogative of the Employer to determine the financial necessity of service reductions, the form of the reductions, or the elimination of positions,
- 3. For purposes of this Agreement, a "layoff" or "reduction in force" is defined as an involuntary removal from active work status by the Employer of one or more employees for reasons unrelated to job performance.
- 4. For purposes of this Agreement, "**Seniority**" is defined as the length of an employee's service in positions that are or would have been within the bargaining unit.
 - a. Employees who leave the bargaining unit for another position with the Employer shall have seniority credit for previous service in the bargaining unit. Employees are prohibited from bumping back into the bargaining unit but may return to a vacant position.
 - b. Service time shall be broken and accrued Seniority canceled, by resignation, dismissal for cause, leave of absence exceeding one year (unless otherwise required by law), or retirement.
 - c. Seniority shall accrue while on the Recall List and approved leaves of absence.
 - d. A tie in Seniority between one or more employees shall be broken and greatest and lowest Seniority determined by calculating the length of total service time each employee has with the Employer. If there continues to be a tie after this calculation, then greatest Seniority shall be determined by random draw.
- 5. For purposes of this Agreement, "Classification" is defined as a position with the same job title, work eligibility and requirements, and pay range.
- 6. The layoff procedure will occur in the following manner:

- a. The Employer shall determine the specific positions to be eliminated and employees with the lowest Seniority in those Classifications shall be notified of layoff. Any notice of layoff to a represented employee shall be in writing and presented in person jointly by representatives of the Employer and the Union, at which time the employee's rights and benefits per this Agreement and any other related policy or law shall be explained to the employee, and provided in writing. The Employer shall notify the Union of the Seniority of all employees in all affected Classifications in writing.
- b. Temporary workers performing the work in Classifications for which a notice of layoff was given shall be terminated prior to soliciting volunteers, or the layoff of trial service or regular employees.
- c. An employee and the Union shall be given written notice of layoff as far in advance as possible but not less than thirty (30) calendar days before the effective date, stating the reasons for the layoff. At the time a notice of layoff is given, the Employer will solicit for and identify eligible volunteers to take layoff in lieu of the identified employee(s) as determined below:
 - 1) Volunteers working in the same Classification(s) for which a notice of layoff was given, and/or
 - 2) Volunteers working one level down; then two levels down within the current job family of the employee being laid off in a position in which the Employer has determined the employee meets the skills, knowledge and ability requirements for the position, as contained in the position's job description and is qualified to perform the work, and/or
 - 3) Volunteers working in a Classification in which the identified employee(s) has previously worked in for PDC in which the Employer has determined that the identified employee(s) meets the skills, knowledge, and ability requirements for the position, as contained in the position's job description.
- d. Volunteers will have seven (7) business days from the date of notification to selfidentify in writing. If more employees self-identify than are needed, the Employer will give preference to employees with higher Seniority.
- e. Volunteer(s) in eligible positions will be laid off in lieu of the identified employee(s), with the identified employee(s) moving into the Classification(s) previously occupied by the volunteer(s).
- 7. If there are no volunteers, employees receiving a layoff notice per Section 6, or as a result of displacement by this section will have seven (7) business days from the date of notification in which to select one (1) of the following options in the descending order as listed below, and provide the Employer with written notice of his/her selection.
 - a. Request and/or accept placement in a current vacant represented position within the same Classification; OR, if no such positions exist, then
 - b. Request displacement of the least-senior represented employee in the following order:
 - 1) in a Classification in the same pay range in the current Job Family; then if no position exists,
 - 2) in a Classification one level down in the same job family; then if no position exists.

- 3) in a Classification two levels down in the same Job Family provided the Employer determines that the employee meets the skills, knowledge and ability requirements for the position, as contained in the position's job description. In this case, a represented employee being displaced shall also have rights to the layoff options of this Article; OR, if no such positions exist, then
- c. Request displacement of the least-senior employee in a represented position either previously held by the employee being laid off or substantially similar to a represented position previously held by the employee provided the Employer determines that the employee meets the skills, knowledge and ability requirements for the position, as contained in the position's job description and remains qualified to perform the work. In this case, a represented employee being displaced shall also have rights to the layoff options of this Article; OR
- d. Accept layoff and recall rights.
- Employees designated for layoff may apply for placement in any active recruitment for a
 position within PDC for which the employee believes he/she is qualified. The employee
 will be considered with other internal or external applicants pursuant to Article 31 Job
 Posting/Trial Service Period.
- 9. Employees who change positions will serve a new 90 calendar day trial service period. Employees who fail to successfully complete this trial service period will be placed on layoff status and any displaced employee will be recalled to their previous position.
- 10. In implementation of any displacement per this Article,
 - a. A Full-Time or Part-Time represented employee may only displace another Full-Time, Part-Time or Limited Term represented employee with less Seniority.
 - b. A Limited-Term represented employee may only displace another Limited-Term represented employee with less Seniority.
 - c. If a displaced employee is working less than full-time, the employee displacing this employee shall work only the number of hours per week as the displaced employee, unless more hours are mutually agreed to by the Employer and Union.
 - d. If an employee working less than full-time displaces someone working full-time, the remaining employee shall convert to full-time and shall work forty (40) hours per week, unless fewer hours are mutually agreed to by the Employer and Union.
 - e. If any employee elects to exercise his or her bumping rights under this article into a lower-classified position, the employee shall receive the rate of pay of the lower-rated position at the step on the pay range which is the same as or closest to, but no more than, the employee's current pay rate.
 - f. Level down means the next vacant position or next position currently filled by an incumbent. For the purposes of the Article, vacancy means positions that are budgeted and approved for recruitment.
- 11. Recall List. Per Article 26, the Employer shall maintain a "Recall List" of all employees who have been laid off per this Article.
- 12. Employees who would otherwise be eligible for retirement from the Oregon Public Employees Retirement system or to receive Social Security retirement benefits may elect to retire in lieu of layoff.
- 13. In exercising its judgment, the Employer shall act in good faith and shall be neither arbitrary nor capricious.

AGREED TO BY:

AFSCME COUNCIL 75	Portland Development Commission
Ken Allen, Executive Director Date:	Patrick Quinton, Executive Director Date:
LOCAL 3769	
Trang Lam, Co-President Date:	
Geraldene Moyle, Co-President Date:	

Schedule A Represented Staff Classifications 7/1/2011 - 6/30/2012

CLASSIFICATION NAME	CLASSIFICATION GRADE	GRADE CLASSIFICATION PAY RANGE (Annualized)																
			Step 1	C+	tep 2	_	Step 3	Step 4		Step 5		Step 6	S+	ep 7		Step 8		Step 9
Accountant II	U330	\$	57.018.52		9,014.17 \$		61.079.66 \$	63,217.4	15 S	65.430.07	Ś	67,720.12 \$		0.090.32	Ś	•	\$	- Jep 3
Accounting Technician I	U110	\$	34,967.47		6,191.34 \$		37,458.03 \$	38,769.0		40,125.97	•	41,530.40 \$		2,983.95	•		\$	
Accounting Technician II	U140	\$	41,033.21		2,469.38 \$		43,955.81 \$	45,494.2		47,086.56		48,734.59 \$		0,440.30	-	52,205.70		_
Administrative Specialist II - Front Desk	U100	\$	32,063.87	•	3,186.10 \$		34,347.62 \$	35,549.7		36,794.03		38,081.82 \$		9,414.68	•	•	\$	
Associate Project Program Coordinator	U230	\$	51.812.47		3.625.91 \$		55.502.82 \$	57,445.4		59,456.00		61,536.97 \$		3.690.76			Ś	_
Associate Project Coordinator	U230	\$	51,812.47		3,625.91 \$		55,502.82 \$	57,445.4		59,456.00		61,536.97 \$		3,690.76		-	Ś	-
Assistant Program Coordinator	U320	\$	56,977.82		8,972.04 \$		61,036.07 \$	63,172.3		65,383.36		67,671.78 \$		0,040.29	-		\$	-
Assistant Project Program Coordinator	U320	\$	56,977.82	•	8,972.04 \$		61,036.07 \$	63,172.3		65,383.36		67,671.78 \$		0,040.29	•		\$	-
Business Systems Analyst I	U210	\$	51,236.41		3,029.68 \$		54,885.72 \$	56,806.7		58,794.95		60,852.77 \$		2,982.62				67,468.55
Business Systems Analyst II	U360	\$	57,699.30		9,718.78 \$		61,808.93 \$	63,972.2		66,211.28		68,528.67 \$),927.17		73,409.63	•	75,978.97
Business Systems Analyst III	U461	\$	63,638.94		5,866.29 \$		68,171.62 \$	70.557.6		73,027.14		75,583.09 \$		3,228.50		80,966.50		83,800.33
Construction Services Coordinator	U450	\$	63,568.73	•	5,793.63		68,096.41 \$	70,479.7	- '	72,946.57		75,499.70 \$		3,142.20	•	80,877.17	•	-
Contracts Compliance Coordinator (MWESB)	U290	\$	55,781.55		7,733.89 \$		59,754.59 \$	61,845.9		64,010.61		66,250.97 \$		3,569.76	-	70,969.70		-
Environmental Construction Specialist	U250	\$	52,163.73	•	3,989.46 \$		55,879.10 \$	57,834.8		59,859.08	-	61,954.15 \$		1,122.56	-	66,366.84		-
Environmental Coordinator	U450	\$	63,568.73		5,793.63 \$		68,096.41 \$	70,479.7		72,946.57		75,499.70 \$		3,142.20		80,877.17		-
GIS Coordinator	U460	\$	63,638.62		5,865.98 \$		68,171.28 \$	70,557.2		73,026.78	-	75,582.72 \$		3,228.12		80,966.10		83,799.90
GIS Research Analyst	U362	\$	57,699.57	\$ 5	9,719.07 \$	5	61,809.23 \$	63,972.5	6 \$	66,211.59	\$	68,529.00 \$	7),927.51	\$	73,409.97	\$	75,979.33
Internal Audit Manager	U510	\$	71,412.86	\$ 7	3,912.31 \$	5	76,499.25 \$	79,176.7	'1 \$	81,947.90	\$	84,816.07 \$	8	7,784.64	\$	90,857.11	\$	-
IT Project Manager	U600	\$	83,758.18		6,689.72 \$		89,723.86 \$	92,864.1		96,114.44		99,478.45 \$		2,960.19	-	106,563.79		-
IT Technician I	U180	\$	46,156.80	\$ 4	7,772.29 \$	5	49,444.33 \$	51,174.8		52,966.00	-	54,819.81 \$		5,738.50	\$	58,724.35	\$	60,779.70
IT Technician II	U260	\$	52,166.47		3,992.30 \$	5	55,882.03 \$	57,837.9	00 \$	59,862.23	\$	61,957.41 \$	6	, 1,125.92	\$	66,370.33	\$	68,693.30
Loan Closer Associate Underwriter	U230	\$	51,812.47	\$ 5	3,625.91 \$	5	55,502.82 \$	57,445.4		59,456.00	\$	61,536.97 \$	6	3,690.76	\$	- :	\$	-
Loan Servicing Specialist	U190	\$	47,385.37	\$ 4	9,043.86 \$	5	50,760.39 \$	52,537.0	00 \$	54,375.80	\$	56,278.95 \$	5	3,248.72	\$	60,287.42	\$	-
Loan Servicing Specialist-Collections	U190	\$	47,385.37		9,043.86 \$	\$	50,760.39 \$	52,537.0		54,375.80		56,278.95 \$		3,248.72	-	60,287.42		-
Program Coordinator-Business Finance Officer	U440	\$	63,568.24	\$ 6	5,793.13 \$	5	68,095.89 \$	70,479.2	4 \$	72,946.01	\$	75,499.13 \$	7	3,141.60	\$	- :	\$	-
Policy Coordinator	U440	\$	63,568.24	\$ 6	5,793.13 \$	5	68,095.89 \$	70,479.2	4 \$	72,946.01	\$	75,499.13 \$		3,141.60	\$	- :	\$	-
Principal Accountant	U480	\$	66,932.09	\$ 6	9,274.72 \$	5	71,699.34 \$	74,208.8	32 \$	76,806.11	\$	79,494.34 \$	8:	2,276.64	\$	85,156.32	\$	-
Principal Tech Accountant	U480	\$	66,932.09	\$ 6	9,274.72 \$		71,699.34 \$	74,208.8	32 \$	76,806.11	\$	79,494.34 \$	8	2,276.64	\$	85,156.32	\$	-
Programmer Analyst I	U280	\$	54,835.55	\$ 5	6,754.79 \$	5	58,741.22 \$	60,797.1	.5 \$	62,925.05	\$	65,127.43 \$	6	7,406.89	\$	69,766.13	\$	72,207.94
Programmer Analyst II	U360	\$	57,699.30	\$ 5	9,718.78 \$	\$	61,808.93 \$	63,972.2	4 \$	66,211.28	\$	68,528.67 \$	7),927.17	\$	73,409.63	\$	75,978.97
Project Coordinator-Enterprise Zone	U440	\$	63,568.24	\$ 6	5,793.13 \$	5	68,095.89 \$	70,479.2	4 \$	72,946.01	\$	75,499.13 \$	7	3,141.60	\$	- :	\$	-
Project Coordinator	U440	\$	63,568.24	\$ 6	5,793.13 \$	\$	68,095.89 \$	70,479.2	4 \$	72,946.01	\$	75,499.13 \$	7	3,141.60	\$	- :	\$	-
Project Program Coordinator	U440	\$	63,568.24	\$ 6	5,793.13 \$	5	68,095.89 \$	70,479.2	4 \$	72,946.01	\$	75,499.13 \$	7	3,141.60	\$	- :	\$	-
Project Program Coordinator-Target Industries	U440	\$	63,568.24	\$ 6	5,793.13 \$	\$	68,095.89 \$	70,479.2	4 \$	72,946.01	\$	75,499.13 \$	7	3,141.60	\$	- :	\$	-
Project Program Specialist	U160	\$	43,549.57	\$ 4	5,073.79 \$	\$	46,651.38 \$	48,284.1	.7 \$	49,974.13	\$	51,723.21 \$	5	3,533.52	\$	55,407.20	\$	-
Project Program Specialist-Real Estate	U160	\$	43,549.57	\$ 4	5,073.79 \$	\$	46,651.38 \$	48,284.1	.7 \$	49,974.13	\$	51,723.21 \$	5	3,533.52	\$	55,407.20	\$	-
Public Affairs Coordinator	U430	\$	62,871.60	\$ 6	5,072.11 \$	5	67,349.63 \$	69,706.8	6 \$	72,146.61	\$	74,671.75 \$	7	7,285.26	\$	- :	\$	-
Public Participation Coordinator	U430	\$	62,871.60	\$ 6	5,072.11 \$	\$	67,349.63 \$	69,706.8	6 \$	72,146.61	\$	74,671.75 \$	7	7,285.26	\$	-	\$	-
Public Participation & Events Coordinator	U200	\$	50,409.60	\$ 5	2,173.94 \$	\$	54,000.03 \$	55,890.0	3 \$	57,846.18	\$	59,870.80 \$	6	L,966.28	\$	64,135.10		-
Real Estate Associate Coordinator	U320	\$	56,977.82	\$ 5	8,972.04 \$	\$	61,036.07 \$	63,172.3	4 \$	65,383.36	\$	67,671.78 \$	7	0,040.29	\$	- :	\$	-
Real Estate Coordinator	U520	\$	73,003.52	\$ 7	5,558.64 \$	\$	78,203.19 \$	80,940.3	2 \$	83,773.22	\$	86,705.28 \$	8	,739.97	\$	92,880.87	\$	-
Records Coordinator	U410	\$	60,189.65	\$ 6	2,296.28 \$	\$	64,476.65 \$	66,733.3	4 \$	69,069.00	\$	71,486.42 \$	7	3,988.44	\$	76,578.04	\$	-
Sr Accountant	U380	\$	60,857.06	\$ 6	2,987.05 \$	5	65,191.59 \$	67,473.3	0 \$	69,834.86	\$	72,279.08 \$	7-	1,808.85	\$	77,427.17	\$	-
															_			

Schedule A Represented Staff Classifications 7/1/2011 - 6/30/2012

CLASSIFICATION NAME	CLASSIFICATION GRADE	CLASSIFICATION PAY RANGE (Annualized)													
			Step 1	Step 2	Step 3		Step 4	Step 5	Step 6		Step 7	Ste	p 8		Step 9
Sr Administrative Specialist	U130	\$	39,591.18 \$	40,976.88 \$	42,411.07 \$		43,895.46 \$	45,431.81 \$	47,021.91	\$	48,667.68	\$ 50	0,371.06	\$	-
Sr Budget Analyst	U420	\$	62,832.28 \$	65,031.40 \$	67,307.50 \$		69,663.26 \$	72,101.48 \$	74,625.03	\$	77,236.90	\$ 7	9,940.20	\$	-
Sr Business Systems Analyst	U500	\$	70,002.83 \$	72,452.93 \$	74,988.77 \$		77,613.40 \$	80,329.86 \$	83,141.40	\$	86,051.35	\$ 89	9,063.15	\$	92,180.37
Sr Lawson System Administrator	U500	\$	70,002.83 \$	72,452.93 \$	74,988.77 \$		77,613.40 \$	80,329.86 \$	83,141.40	\$	86,051.35	\$ 89	9,063.15	\$	92,180.37
Sr Payroll Accounting Specialist	U170	\$	45,756.01 \$	47,357.47 \$	49,014.98 \$		50,730.51 \$	52,506.07 \$	54,343.78	\$	56,245.82	\$ 5	3,214.42	\$	-
Sr Procurement Specialist	U290	\$	55,781.55 \$	57,733.89 \$	59,754.59 \$		61,845.99 \$	64,010.61 \$	66,250.97	\$	68,569.76	\$ 7	0,969.70	\$	-
Sr Programmer Analyst	U470	\$	66,926.95 \$	69,269.40 \$	71,693.81 \$		74,203.11 \$	76,800.21 \$	79,488.22	\$	82,270.32	\$ 8	5,149.77	\$	88,130.01
Sr Project Program Coordinator-Business Finance Officer	U490	\$	68,732.50 \$	71,138.14 \$	73,627.97 \$		76,204.95 \$	78,872.11 \$	81,632.65	\$	84,489.79	\$ 8	7,446.92	\$	-
Sr Project Program Coordinator	U490	\$	68,732.50 \$	71,138.14 \$	73,627.97 \$		76,204.95 \$	78,872.11 \$	81,632.65	\$	84,489.79	\$ 8	7,446.92	\$	-
Sr Project Program Coordinator-Loan Officer	U490	\$	68,732.50 \$	71,138.14 \$	73,627.97 \$		76,204.95 \$	78,872.11 \$	81,632.65	\$	84,489.79	\$ 8	7,446.92	\$	-
Sr Project Program Specialist-Construction Services	U190	\$	47,385.37 \$	49,043.86 \$	50,760.39 \$		52,537.00 \$	54,375.80 \$	56,278.95	\$	58,248.72	\$ 6),287.42	\$	-
Sr Project Program Specialist	U190	\$	47,385.37 \$	49,043.86 \$	50,760.39 \$		52,537.00 \$	54,375.80 \$	56,278.95	\$	58,248.72	\$ 6	0,287.42	\$	-
Sr Project Program Specialist-Prevailing Wage	U190	\$	47,385.37 \$	49,043.86 \$	50,760.39 \$		52,537.00 \$	54,375.80 \$	56,278.95	\$	58,248.72	\$ 6),287.42	\$	-
Sr. Public Participation Coordinator	U490	\$	68,732.50 \$	71,138.14 \$	73,627.97 \$		76,204.95 \$	78,872.11 \$	81,632.65	\$	84,489.79	\$ 8	7,446.92	\$	-
Sr Systems Engineer	U500	\$	70,002.83 \$	72,452.93 \$	74,988.77 \$		77,613.40 \$	80,329.86 \$	83,141.40	\$	86,051.35	\$ 8	9,063.15	\$	92,180.37
Trim System Administrator	U500	\$	70,002.83 \$	72,452.93 \$	74,988.77 \$		77,613.40 \$	80,329.86 \$	83,141.40	\$	86,051.35	\$ 8	9,063.15	\$	92,180.37
Web Application Developer II	U360	\$	57,699.30 \$	59,718.78 \$	61,808.93 \$		63,972.24 \$	66,211.28 \$	68,528.67	\$	70,927.17	\$ 7	3,409.63	\$	75,978.97
Web Content Coordinator	U360	\$	57,699.30 \$	59,718.78 \$	61,808.93 \$		63,972.24 \$	66,211.28 \$	68,528.67	\$	70,927.17	\$ 7:	3,409.63	\$	75,978.97